UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A INFORMATION

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.)

Fi	iled by	the Registrant ⊠ Filed by a Party other than the Registrant □
C	heck tl	ne appropriate box:
	Preli	minary Proxy Statement
	Con	fidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))
X	Defi	nitive Proxy Statement
	Defi	nitive Additional Materials
	Soli	citing Material under Rule 14a-12
		OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION (Name of registrant as specified in its charter)
		(Name of person(s) filing proxy statement, if other than the registrant)
Pa	aymen	t of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):
\boxtimes	No f	ee required.
	Fee	computed on table below per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(4) and 0-11.
	(1)	Title of each class of securities to which transaction applies:
	(2)	Aggregate number of securities to which transaction applies:
	(3)	Per unit price or other underlying value of transaction computed pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 0-11 (set forth the amount on which the filing fee is calculated and state how it was determined):
	(4)	Proposed maximum aggregate value of transaction:
	(5)	Total fee paid:
	Fee]	paid previously with preliminary materials.
		ck box if any part of the fee is offset as provided by Exchange Act Rule 0-11(a)(2) and identify the filing for which the offsetting fee was paid iously. Identify the previous filing by registration statement number, or the Form or Schedule and the date of its filing.
	(1)	Amount Previously Paid:
	(2)	Form, Schedule or Registration Statement No.:
	(3)	Filing Party:
	(4)	Date Filed:



OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION 5290 CONCOURSE DRIVE ROANOKE, VIRGINIA 24019

February 28, 2022

Dear Shareholder:

You are cordially invited to attend the annual meeting of shareholders of Optical Cable Corporation (the "Company" or "OCC®"), to be held on Tuesday, March 29, 2022, at 10:00 a.m. local time at Optical Cable Corporation, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia.

At the annual meeting of shareholders, you are being asked to do the following:

- (1) elect the Company's board of directors from the slate of directors nominated in accordance with the Company's bylaws to serve until the next annual meeting of shareholders;
- (2) approve the First Amendment (the "First Amendment") to the Optical Cable Corporation 2017 Stock Incentive Plan (the "2017 Plan"), to reserve an additional 350,000 new Common Shares of the Company for issuance under the 2017 Plan, with no other modifications to the terms of the 2017 Plan;
- (3) ratify the appointment of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. as the independent registered public accounting firm for the Company for fiscal year 2022; and
- (4) approve, on a non-binding advisory basis, the compensation paid to our named executive officers.

We also will be pleased to report on the affairs of the Company.

Whether or not you are able to attend, it is important that your shares be represented and voted at this meeting. Submitting the proxy before the annual meeting will not preclude you from voting in person at the annual meeting if you should decide to attend. Your prompt response would be greatly appreciated.

Sincerely,

Neil D. Wilkin, Jr. Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer

YOUR VOTE IS IMPORTANT

Even if you plan to attend the meeting, please make sure to vote. You may vote by one of the following methods: (1) completing, signing and returning promptly the enclosed proxy in the envelope provided; (2) going online to http://www.proxyvote.com, as appropriate, and following the online instructions or (3) in person if you so desire even if you have previously sent in your proxy or voted online. Please note that the method by which you vote last will be the vote the Company counts.



OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION

Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders March 29, 2022

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS:

NOTICE IS HEREBY GIVEN that the annual meeting of shareholders of Optical Cable Corporation, a Virginia corporation (the "Company" or "OCC®"), is scheduled to be held on Tuesday, March 29, 2022 at 10:00 a.m. local time at Optical Cable Corporation, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia for the following purposes:

- 1. to elect five directors from the slate of directors nominated in accordance with the Company's bylaws to serve until the next annual meeting of shareholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualified;
- 2. to approve the First Amendment (the "First Amendment") to the Optical Cable Corporation 2017 Stock Incentive Plan (the "2017 Plan"), to reserve an additional 350,000 new Common Shares of the Company for issuance under the 2017 Plan, with no other modifications to the terms of the 2017 Plan;
- 3. to ratify the appointment of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. as the independent registered public accounting firm for the Company for fiscal year 2022;
- 4. to approve, on a non-binding advisory basis, the compensation paid to our named executive officers; and
- 5. to transact such other business as may properly come before the meeting and any adjournment thereof.

Only shareholders of record at the close of business on January 28, 2022, are entitled to notice of and to vote at the annual meeting and any adjournment thereof. All shareholders are cordially invited to attend the annual meeting in person. However, to assure your representation at the meeting, you are urged to vote by completing, signing and dating the enclosed form of proxy and returning it promptly in the envelope provided or by voting online. Shareholders attending the meeting may revoke their proxy and vote in person.

FOR THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Tracy G. Smith Corporate Secretary

Roanoke, Virginia February 28, 2022

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	<u>Page</u>
PROXY SUMMARY	1
PROXY STATEMENT	4
Proxy Solicitation	4
Revocability and Voting of Proxy	4
Record Date, Voting Procedures, Quorum, Abstentions, and Broker Voting	5
PROPOSAL NO. 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS	6
Code of Ethics	8
Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Non-employee Directors	9
Meetings of the Board of Directors and Committees	9
Board Leadership Structure and Lead Director	11
The Board of Director's Role in Risk Oversight	11
PROPOSAL NO. 2 APPROVAL OF THE FIRST AMENDMENT TO THE OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION 2017 STOCK INCENTIVE	13
PLAN, TO RESERVE AN ADDITIONAL 350,000 NEW COMMON SHARES OF THE COMPANY FOR ISSUANCE UNDER THE 2017	
PLAN, WITH NO OTHER MODIFICATIONS TO THE TERMS OF THE 2017 PLAN	
<u>Incentive Compensation as a Key Component of Overall Compensation</u>	13
Requested Shares Authorization and Historical Practices	14
Key Features of the 2017 Plan	14
Summary of the 2017 Plan	15
PROPOSAL NO. 3 RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR FISCAL	23
<u>YEAR 2022</u>	23
PROPOSAL NO. 4 NON-BINDING SHAREHOLDER ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	24
BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF SECURITIES	25
EXECUTIVE OFFICERS	27
<u>DIRECTOR COMPENSATION</u>	27
<u>Overview</u>	27
Methodology of Determining Non-Employee Director Compensation	28
<u>Compensation of Directors</u>	29
Non-Employee Director Compensation Table	30
EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION	31
<u>Overview</u>	31
Compensation Philosophy and Strategy	31

<u>Compensation Committee Role</u>	31
<u>Compensation Philosophy</u>	32
Compensation Strategy	33
Say on Pay Results and Considerations	34
Criteria for Compensation Levels	34
Methodology of Determining Executive Compensation	35
Compensation of Executive Officers	36
Base Salary	36
<u>Annual Short-term Incentive Opportunity</u>	37
<u>Long-term Equity Incentive Compensation</u>	37
Summary Compensation Table	38
Stock Option Grants	38
Outstanding Equity Awards Table at Fiscal Year End	38
Stock Option Exercises	39
Summary of Equity Compensation Plans	39
Equity Compensation Plan Information	39
Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for the Leadership Team	40
Employment Agreements	41
Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code	41
REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE	42
NDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	44
Principal Accounting Fees	44
Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-audit Services of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	44
CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS	44
OTHER MATTERS	45
IOMINATIONS AND PROPOSALS BY SHAREHOLDERS FOR 2023 ANNUAL MEETING	45
<u>Proposals for Inclusion in the Company's Proxy Statement</u>	46
Nominations and Proposals not Included in the Company's Proxy Statement but Intended to be Brought Before the Company's Annual Meeting	46
NNUAL REPORT	47
<u>URTHER INFORMATION</u>	47

PROXY SUMMARY

This summary highlights information contained elsewhere in this Proxy Statement. This summary does not contain all of the information you should consider. Please read the entire Proxy Statement carefully before voting.

Annual Shareholders Meeting

Date March 29, 2022

Time 10:00 a.m. Eastern Time

Place Optical Cable Corporation

5290 Concourse Drive

Roanoke, Virginia 24019

Record date January 28, 2022

Voting Shareholders as of the record date are entitled to

vote. Each share of common stock is entitled to one vote for each director nominee and one vote for each of the proposals to be voted on.

Meeting Agenda

- Election of 5 directors
- Ratification of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. as our independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal year 2022
- Advisory vote on executive officer compensation
- Transact other business that may properly come before the meeting

1

Voting Matters and Vote Recommendation

Item	Board recommendation	Reasons for recommendation	More information
1. Election of 5 directors		The Board and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee believe that the 5 Board candidates possess the skills and variety of experience to effectively monitor performance, provide oversight, and advise management on the Company's long-term strategy.	Page 6
2. Approval of the First Amendment to the 2017 Stock Incentive Plan to reserve an additional 350,000 new Common Shares of the Company for issuance under the 2017 Plan.		The Board and Compensation Committee believe the use of stock incentives increases the personal financial interest that key employees and non-employee Directors have in the future success of the Company, aligning their interests with those of other shareholders and strengthening their desire to remain with the Company. The 2017 Plan has 49,483 Common Shares remaining available for issuance, and the Board and the Compensation Committee believe it is important to have a reasonable number of Common Shares available in the 2017 Plan in the event any future stock incentive grants are determined to be appropriate.	
		If the First Amendment is approved by the shareholders, this will be the first time new Common Shares have been authorized for issuance under the stock incentive plan of the Company since March 28, 2017.	
3. Ratification of the selection of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal year 2022	FOR	Based on the Audit Committee's assessment of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P.'s qualifications and performance, the Audit Committee believes that Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P.'s retention for fiscal year 2022 is in the best interests of the Company.	Page 23
4. Advisory vote on executive compensation		The Company's executive officer compensation programs demonstrate the Company's pay for performance philosophy.	Page 24

Company Management Profile

See Page 5 – "Election of Directors" and Page 14 – "Executive Officers" for more information.

The following table provides summary information about each director and each director nominee. Each director is elected annually by a plurality of votes cast.

Name			Director	Board	Comr	nittee me	emberships	Up for re- election at current Annual
Occupation	on	Age	Since	Independent		CC	NCGC	Meeting
President	of the Board,	58	2001	No				Yes
Randall H. Frazier President, River Acceptance, LLC		70	1996	Yes		M	C	Yes
Holland To & Preside	and Founder, echnical Services	76	1996	Yes			М	Yes
	Nygren ormer President ChemTreat, Inc.	73	2016	Yes	M	M	M	Yes
Craig H. Retired, fo Delivered,	ormer CEO and President, Home Care	62	2002	Yes	M F	С		Yes
	villiamson, III (1) of the Board, ources, Inc.	67	2004	Yes	C F	M		Yes
AC CC NCGC	Audit Committee Compensation Committee Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee		C Chair M Memb F Finance	er cial Expert				

⁽¹⁾ Following many years of service, Mr. Williamson will be retiring from the Board and not standing for re-election when his term expires on March 29, 2022. As a result, the Board of Directors is reducing the number of Directors from six members to five members.

OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION 5290 CONCOURSE DRIVE ROANOKE, VIRGINIA 24019

PROXY STATEMENT

FOR

ANNUAL MEETING OF SHAREHOLDERS MARCH 29, 2022

Proxy Solicitation

This proxy statement is furnished to the holders of Optical Cable Corporation, a Virginia corporation (the "Company" or "OCC®"), common stock, no par value ("Common Shares"), in connection with the solicitation by the Board of Directors of the Company (sometimes referred to herein as the "Board" or the "Board of Directors") of proxies for use at the annual meeting of shareholders to be held on Tuesday, March 29, 2022, or at any adjournment thereof, pursuant to the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders. The purposes of the meeting and the matters to be acted upon are set forth herein and in the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Shareholders. The Board of Directors is not currently aware of any other matters that will properly come before the annual meeting.

Proxies for use at the annual meeting are being solicited by and on behalf of the Board of Directors of the Company. These proxy solicitation materials are first being mailed on or about February 28, 2022 to all shareholders entitled to vote at the annual meeting. Proxies will be solicited chiefly by mail, but are also available on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Proxy Materials". The Company will make arrangements with brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries to send proxies and proxy materials to the beneficial owners of the shares and will reimburse them for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses in so doing. Should it appear desirable to do so in order to ensure adequate representation of shares at the annual meeting, solicitations may be made by mail or by telephone, facsimile, e-mail, or personal interviews by Directors, officers and regular employees of the Company, none of whom will receive additional compensation for these services. All expenses incurred in connection with this solicitation will be borne by the Company. The Company's 2021 Annual Report and the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2021, are not proxy soliciting materials.

Revocability and Voting of Proxy

A shareholder may revoke the authority granted by his or her execution of a proxy at any time before the effective exercise of such proxy by filing with the Corporate Secretary of the Company a written notice of revocation or a duly executed proxy bearing a later date, or by voting in person at the annual meeting. The Company's Common Shares represented by executed and unrevoked proxies will be voted in accordance with the choice or instructions specified thereon. If no specifications are given, the shares represented thereby will be voted as follows:

FOR the five directors nominated in accordance with the Company's bylaws to serve until the next annual meeting of shareholders and until their successors are duly elected and qualified;

FOR the First Amendment to the 2017 Plan, to reserve an additional 350,000 new Common Shares of the Company for issuance under the 2017 Plan, with no other modifications to the terms of the existing 2017 Plan;

FOR the ratification of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. as the independent registered public accounting firm for the Company;

FOR the approval, on a non-binding advisory basis, of the compensation paid to our named executive officers; and

in accordance with the best judgment of the Board of Directors on any other matters which may properly come before the annual meeting.

Record Date, Voting Procedures, Quorum, Abstentions, and Broker Voting

Only shareholders of record at the close of business on January 28, 2022 (the "record date") are entitled to notice of and to vote at the annual meeting. As of the record date, 7,872,164 Common Shares were issued and outstanding. Each Common Share is entitled to one vote on all matters that may properly come before the annual meeting.

A majority of votes entitled to be cast on a particular matter, represented in person or by proxy, constitutes a quorum for purposes of the annual meeting. Once a Common Share is represented for any purpose at a meeting, it is deemed present for quorum purposes for the remainder of the meeting and any adjournment thereof, unless a new record date is set for the adjournment. Abstentions will be counted in determining the existence of a quorum, but Common Shares held by a broker, as nominee, and not voted on any matter will not be counted for such purpose.

Voting Matter

Election of five directors.

Approval of the First Amendment to the Optical Cable Corporation 2017 Stock Incentive Plan, to reserve an additional 350,000 new Common Shares of the Company for issuance under the 2017 Plan, with no other modifications to the terms of the 2017 Plan.

Ratification of the appointment of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. as our independent registered public accounting firm for the 2022 fiscal year.

Approval, on a non-binding advisory basis, of the compensation paid to our named executive officers.

Voting Standard

Plurality, which means the five persons receiving the most votes cast are elected. Abstentions and broker non-votes will have no effect on the election of directors, which is by plurality of the votes cast in person or by proxy. Brokers may vote their shares in favor of directors ONLY so long as they have voting instructions from the beneficial owners of the shares.

Majority of the shares of common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the matter at the annual meeting. Abstentions from voting on this proposal will not be treated as votes cast on this matter, and therefore, will not have any effect on determining the outcome. Brokers may vote their shares on this proposal ONLY if they have voting instructions from the beneficial owners of the shares. As this proposal is considered a "non-routine" matter, broker non-votes will not be treated as votes cast on this matter, and therefore, will not have any effect on determining the outcome.

Majority of the shares of common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the matter at this annual meeting. Abstentions from voting on this proposal will not be treated as votes cast on this matter, and therefore, will not have any effect on determining the outcome. Brokers may vote their shares on this proposal even if they have NOT received instructions (ratification of the appointment of the independent registered public accounting firm is considered a "routine" matter for which a broker may exercise discretionary voting power).

Majority of the shares of common stock present in person or represented by proxy and entitled to vote on the matter at the annual meeting. Abstentions from voting on this proposal will not be treated as votes cast on this matter, and therefore, will not have any effect on determining the outcome. Brokers may vote their shares on this proposal ONLY if they have voting instructions from the beneficial owners of the shares. As this proposal is considered a "non-routine" matter, broker non-votes will not be treated as votes cast on this matter, and therefore, will not have any effect on determining the outcome.

Votes at the annual meeting will be tabulated by "Inspectors of Election" appointed by the Company.

PROPOSAL NO. 1 ELECTION OF DIRECTORS

The Board is currently comprised of six members. The Board of Directors has decided to reduce the number of members of the Board from six members to five members. The Board has nominated five persons for election as Directors. Unless otherwise specified, the proxy will be voted in favor of the persons named below to serve until the next annual meeting and until their successors are elected and qualified. Each person named below is now a Director of the Company. In the event any of the nominees are unable to serve as a Director, the shares represented by the proxy will be voted for the person, if any, who is designated by the Board of Directors to replace the nominee. All nominees have consented to be named and have indicated their intent to serve if elected. The Board of Directors has no reason to believe that any of the nominees will be unable to serve or that any vacancy on the Board of Directors will occur as a result of a nominee being unable to serve.

The names of the nominees and certain other information about the nominees are set forth below:

<u>Nominee</u>	<u>Age</u>	Director Since	Office Held with Company
Neil D. Wilkin, Jr.	58	2001	Chairman of the Board of Directors,
			President and Chief Executive Officer
Randall H. Frazier	70	1996	Director
John M. Holland	76	1996	Director
John A. Nygren	73	2016	Director
Craig H. Weber	62	2002	Director

Mr. Wilkin is Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company. He was named Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer in September 2003, in addition to his previously held positions as President and as a member of the Board of Directors. Mr. Wilkin first became a Director and was named Chief Financial Officer and Senior Vice President of the Company in September 2001. In December 2001, Mr. Wilkin became Acting-President in addition to his role as Chief Financial Officer, and on April 11, 2002 he was named President by the Board of Directors. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Wilkin served as Chief Financial Officer of a nationally licensed, internet-based real estate brokerage company. Prior to that, Mr. Wilkin practiced law concentrating on mergers and acquisitions, corporate finance, and general corporate matters. He worked at two law firms: McGuireWoods LLP in Richmond, Virginia and Kirkland & Ellis in Washington, D.C. Mr. Wilkin practiced with Coopers & Lybrand (a predecessor to PricewaterhouseCoopers) as a CPA before returning to graduate business school and law school. Mr. Wilkin serves on the board of directors and as chair of the finance committee of Carilion Clinic, a not-for-profit health care organization based in Roanoke, Virginia. Mr. Wilkin earned his MBA from the Darden School at the University of Virginia, is a graduate of the University of Virginia School of Law, and received his undergraduate degree from the McIntire School of Commerce at the University of Virginia.

In determining nominations to the Board of Directors, the Nominating Committee considered Mr. Wilkin's experience leading the Company since December 2001, his industry specific knowledge and experience, and his business, entrepreneurial, financial and legal background, as well as his experience with public reporting companies, as essential and important qualities beneficial to the Board.

Mr. Frazier was elected a Director of the Company in 1996. Mr. Frazier is currently President of River Acceptance, LLC. The primary business of River Acceptance, LLC is to provide leading edge recycling solutions for used and obsolete electronic devices. Mr. Frazier has been self-employed in various chemical and engineering businesses over many years and was previously a senior chemist with E. I. du Pont de Nemours and Company ("DuPont"). Mr. Frazier earned a bachelor's degree in chemistry from Virginia Military Institute.

In determining nominations to the Board of Directors, the Nominating Committee considered Mr. Frazier's experience serving the Company's Board since April 1996 and his broad business and entrepreneurial background, as well as his manufacturing experience, as essential and important qualities beneficial to the Board.

Mr. Holland was elected a Director of the Company in 1996. Mr. Holland is a Principal and Founder of Holland Technical Services, a software and automation consulting firm specializing in the manufacturing industry that he founded in 2002. Mr. Holland is also the President of the Equine Welfare Alliance, a non-profit umbrella organization with approximately 300 member organizations. Mr. Holland was President of Cybermotion, Inc., a company he co-founded in 1984. Mr. Holland's previous experience includes being employed by the Electro-Optics Product Division of ITT where he was responsible for the design of the earliest fiber optic systems and the development of automated manufacturing systems for optical fiber. Mr. Holland holds numerous patents in fiber optics and robotics and is the author of three books including *Designing Autonomous Mobile Robots – Inside the Mind of an Intelligent Machine*.

In determining nominations to the Board of Directors, the Nominating Committee considered Mr. Holland's experience serving the Company's Board since April 1996, his fiber optic systems background and his expertise with automated manufacturing systems like those used by the Company, as essential and important qualities beneficial to the Board.

Mr. Nygren was President and CEO of ChemTreat, Inc. from 2000 until his retirement in 2010, first becoming President in 1990. During Mr. Nygren's leadership and tenure, ChemTreat grew dramatically, culminating with the sale of ChemTreat to Danaher Corporation in 2007 for \$436 million. Mr. Nygren joined ChemTreat in 1976 as Manager of Technical Services and was the chief architect of ChemTreat's core technologies. Mr. Nygren served as Technical Director and Vice President of Technology, prior to being named ChemTreat's President in 1990. Prior to joining ChemTreat, Mr. Nygren served as Technical Service manager at Hercules Inc. from 1973 to 1976, and Research and Development Group Leader at Drew Chemical Corporation from 1971 to 1973. He is author of numerous papers in the water treatment discipline and holder of several patents. He served on the external advisory board for the School of Chemical Engineering and Life Sciences at Virginia Commonwealth University. His professional affiliations include the American Institute of Chemical Engineers and the National Association of Corrosion Engineers. Mr. Nygren earned his bachelor of science degree in chemical engineering from Cornell University.

In determining nominations to the Board of Directors, the Nominating Committee considered Mr. Nygren's experience serving the Company's Board since March 2016, his business, sales, manufacturing and technical experience and background, as well as his leadership in growing a middle-market manufacturing company, as essential and important qualities beneficial to the Board.

Mr. Weber was elected a Director of the Company in 2002. From January 2014 until his retirement in September 2019, Mr. Weber was Chief Executive Officer and President of Home Care Delivered, Inc., a medical supply company serving patients cared for at home throughout the United States. Mr. Weber served on the Board of Directors of Home Care Delivered, Inc. from April 2012 to April 2021 and was Chairman of its Audit, Compensation and Independent Committees from 2012 to December 2013, and Chief Financial Officer and Executive VP/Corporate Development from 2008 to 2010. Mr. Weber's previous business experience includes Chief Executive Officer of a business and technology consulting company, President of a document imaging technology company, Chief Operating Officer of a nationally licensed real estate brokerage company, and VP-Business Development and chief legal, human resources and administrative officer for a national distributor of pharmaceuticals and other products. Earlier in his career, Mr. Weber practiced corporate law for 12 years as a partner at McGuireWoods and as an associate at Sullivan & Cromwell where he specialized in corporate finance, mergers & acquisitions, banking and general corporate matters. Mr. Weber earned his MBA from the College of William and Mary, his law degree from the University of Virginia, and his undergraduate degree from Cornell University.

In determining nominations to the Board of Directors, the Nominating Committee considered Mr. Weber's experience serving the Company's Board since February 2002, and his business, entrepreneurial, financial and legal background, as well as his experience with public reporting companies, as essential and important qualities beneficial to the Board.

Current Members of the Board of Directors

The six current members of the Board of Directors of the Company are: Neil D. Wilkin, Jr. (Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer), Randall H. Frazier, John M. Holland, John A. Nygren, Craig H. Weber, and John B. Williamson, III.

Following many years of service, Mr. Williamson will be retiring from the Board and not standing for re-election when his term expires on March 29, 2022. As a result, the Board of Directors is reducing the number of Directors from six members to five members.

Mr. Williamson first joined the Board of Directors in 2004 serving Optical Cable Corporation for nearly 18 years. During his tenure, Mr. Williamson served as Chairman of the Audit Committee and in other Board roles.

The Board of Directors thanks Mr. Williamson for his nearly 18 years of faithful service to Optical Cable Corporation, and is grateful for his many contributions during his tenure.

Code of Ethics

The Company has a *Code of Business Conduct and Ethics* that applies to each of the Company's Directors, officers and employees. A copy of the *Code of Business Conduct and Ethics* can be found on the Company's website at *www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/* under "*Corporate Governance*". The *Code of Business Conduct and Ethics* sets forth the Company's policies and expectations on a number of topics, including: Compliance with Laws, Rules and Regulations; Conflicts of Interest; Insider Trading; Corporate Opportunities; Competition and Fair Dealing; Discrimination and Harassment; Social Responsibility and Human Rights; Health and Safety; Record-Keeping; Confidentiality; Protection and Proper Use of Company Assets; Prohibition Against Payments to Government Personnel; Waivers of the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics; Amendments; Reporting any Illegal or Unethical Behavior; and Compliance Procedures.

The Board of Directors of the Company reviews the *Code of Business Conduct and Ethics* on an as needed basis, and changes or amends the *Code of Business Conduct and Ethics* as appropriate.

The Company has a *Code of Ethics for Chief Executive Officer and Senior Financial Officers* which applies to the President and Chief Executive Officer, the Chief Financial Officer, Vice President of Finance, Corporate Controller and the Director of Taxation. The *Code of Ethics for Chief Executive Officer and Senior Financial Officers*, as amended, can be found on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Corporate Governance". Under the *Code of Ethics for Chief Executive Officer and Senior Financial Officers*, the Chief Executive Officer and senior financial officers have agreed to abide by principles governing their professional and ethical conduct.

The Board of Directors of the Company reviews the *Code of Ethics for Chief Executive Officer and Senior Financial Officers* on an as needed basis, and changes or amends the *Code of Ethics for Chief Executive Officer and Senior Financial Officers* as appropriate.

Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Non-employee Directors

The Company has an *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Non-Employee Directors*. The policy is applicable to all non-employee members of the Company's Board. This policy requires each non-employee member of the Board to accumulate over a set period and retain a minimum value of the Company's Common Shares and also to retain minimum percentages of the Company's Common Shares awarded to them under any equity compensation plan of the Company. The intention of this policy is to ensure non-employee members of the Board have wealth at risk in the Company's Common Shares, further aligning the interests of the Board with those of the shareholders. A copy of the *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Non-Employee Directors* can be found on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Corporate Governance".

Meetings of the Board of Directors and Committees

The Board of Directors held a total of eight meetings during the Company's fiscal year ended October 31, 2021. Each Director attended in person or telephonically at least 75% of the meetings held by the Board of Directors and all committees thereof on which each Director served or, in the event that membership was for a partial year, at least 75% of the meetings occurring during the period of membership. It is the policy of the Company that every Director attend annual meetings of shareholders. All of the Directors of the Company attended the last annual meeting of shareholders.

The Board of Directors has determined that each of Messrs. Frazier, Holland, Nygren, Weber and Williamson qualify as independent directors. The Board considers the listing standards and rules of the Nasdaq Stock Market, Inc. ("Nasdaq") and the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") in determining Board of Director independence.

Shareholders may send communications to the Board of Directors by mailing such communications addressed to Board of Directors (or addressed to a specific individual director), c/o Optical Cable Corporation, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24019.

The Board of Directors has established three standing committees: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee.

The Audit Committee is comprised of Messrs. Nygren, Weber and Williamson. Messrs. Nygren, Weber and Williamson are all considered independent for purposes of service on the Board of Directors and the Audit Committee. The Company considers the corporate governance guidelines of Nasdaq and the SEC when determining independence. Each of Messrs. Nygren, Weber and Williamson are financially sophisticated. Mr. Williamson qualifies as an Audit Committee Financial Expert, as such term is defined under Item 407(d) of Regulation S-K, and has been designated the Audit Committee Financial Expert. He is also the Audit Committee Chairman. Mr. Weber also qualifies as an Audit Committee Financial Expert, as such term is defined by Item 470(d)(5) of Regulation S-K, and is designated as a second Audit Committee Financial Expert. The Audit Committee met four times during the fiscal year.

The Audit Committee operates under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors, amended and restated effective September 9, 2021, which can be found on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Corporate Governance". The charter provides the Audit Committee with governance authority over the Company's financial statements and over compliance with legal and regulatory requirements pertaining to financial statements, accounting and financial reporting processes and external audits. The Audit Committee: selects the independent registered public accounting firm of the Company; pre-approves the audit and permitted non-audit services provided by the Company's independent registered public accounting firm; discusses and reviews the scope and the fees of the prospective annual audit; reviews the audit plan and the results of the annual audit with the Company's independent registered public accounting firm; reviews compliance with existing major financial policies of the Company; reviews the adequacy of the financial organization of the Company; reviews management's procedures and policies relative to the adequacy of the Company's internal control over financial reporting, and compliance with federal and state laws relating to accounting practices; and is notified of material proposed transactions, if any, with related parties. The Audit Committee meets no less frequently than quarterly.

The Compensation Committee is comprised of Messrs. Frazier, Nygren, Weber and Williamson. All of the members of the Compensation Committee are considered independent under the Board independence standard, which is the same standard for Compensation Committee independence. The Company adheres to the corporate governance guidelines of Nasdaq and the SEC when determining independence. The Compensation Committee met four times during the fiscal year. The Compensation Committee and Board of Directors, as appropriate, administer the Optical Cable Corporation 2017 Stock Incentive Plan (the "2017 Plan") as amended together with other predecessor and successor plans (collectively, the "stock incentive plans"). Since December 2001, the Compensation Committee has consisted of only non-employee Directors. Mr. Weber is the Compensation Committee Chairman.

The Compensation Committee operates under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors which can be found on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Corporate Governance". The Compensation Committee: reviews and approves all compensation for the President and Chief Executive Officer (the "CEO") on an annual basis; establishes the individual goals for the CEO to be used for determining incentive compensation for the CEO on an annual basis; reviews and approves all compensation for other executive officers of the Company on an annual basis; reviews recommendations made by the CEO with respect to compensation for other senior officers other than the CEO and other executive officers on an annual basis; reviews and approves the CEO's employment agreement and also employment agreements for other executive officers; reviews recommendations made by the CEO with respect to, and approves and administers, the criteria used for determining annual management incentive bonus compensation, if any, for senior officers of the Company (other than the CEO and other executive officers); administers the Company's stock incentive plans on behalf of the Board of Directors, including the approval of equity grants made pursuant to such plans; carries out related responsibilities required by the rules of Nasdaq and the SEC, as applicable, including reviewing the description of the Committee's processes and procedures for the consideration and determination of executive compensation to be included in the Company's annual proxy statement or annual report on Form 10-K filed with the SEC; oversees, in consultation with management, compliance with tax, accounting and regulatory requirements with respect to the Company's overall executive compensation program; makes recommendations to the Board regarding matters related to any shareholder advisory vote on executive compensation (say-on-pay); retains or obtains the advice of one or more compensation consultants, legal counsel or other advisors; and assesses

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is comprised of Messrs. Frazier, Holland and Nygren. All of the members of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are considered independent under the Board independence standard, which is the same standard for Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee independence. The Company adheres to the corporate governance guidelines of Nasdaq and the SEC when determining independence. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met one time during the fiscal year. Mr. Frazier is the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee Chairman.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee operates under a written charter adopted by the Board of Directors, which can be found on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Corporate Governance". The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee: reviews the qualifications of candidates to serve on the Board of Directors and for each election of Directors recommends nominees for consideration by the full Board of Directors; reviews and makes recommendations to the Board of Directors on matters of Director independence and corporate governance of the Board; and has such other duties as may be requested by the Board or the Chairman of the Board of Directors. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee considers diversity in identifying nominees for directors. In defining "diversity", the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee considers an individual's background, reputation, professional experience, education and skill, civic involvement, race, gender and/or national origin; however, the Company does not have a written policy with regard to the consideration of diversity in identifying director nominees.

The following matrix details the current gender identity and demographic background of the members of our Board of Directors. The format of the diversity matrix complies with Nasdaq's Listing Rule 5606 which takes effect this year and requires annual disclosure of board-level diversity statistics.

Board Diversity Matrix (As of January 28, 2022)							
Total Number of Directors			6				
	Female	Male	Non-Binary	Did Not Disclose Gender			
Part I: Gender Identity							
Directors	0	6	0	0			
Part II: Demographic Background							
African American or Black	0	0	0	0			
Alaskan Native or Native American	0	0	0	0			
Asian	0	0	0	0			
Hispanic or Latinx	0	0	0	0			
Native Hawaiian or Pacific Islander	0	0	0	0			
White	0	6	0	0			
Two or More Races or Ethnicities	0	0	0	0			
LGBTQ+ 0							
Did Not Disclose Demographic Background 0							

Directors who are Military Veterans: 2

Board Leadership Structure and Lead Director

Our Board leadership structure is currently composed of a combined Chairman of the Board of Directors and Chief Executive Officer, an independent Audit Committee Chairman, an independent Compensation Committee Chairman, and an independent Nominating and Corporate Governance Chairman.

Mr. Wilkin is Chairman of the Board of Directors, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company. He was named Chairman of the Board and Chief Executive Officer in September 2003, in addition to his previously held positions as President and a member of the Board of Directors.

After careful consideration, our Board of Directors has determined that at this time it is appropriate for the Chairman and the CEO to be the same individual. The Board of Directors has also determined, for the reasons set forth herein, that a lead independent director is not necessary and has not appointed one at this time. In making these determinations, the Board of Directors considered the relative size of the Company, the size of the Board of Directors and the fact that all remaining members of the Board of Directors are independent Directors. The Board believes that having a combined role, considering the Company's size, enhances the ability to provide insight and direction on important strategic initiatives to both management and the Board, and to ensure that they act with a common purpose. The Company also believes that its overall corporate governance policies and practices adequately address any governance concerns raised by the dual CEO and Chairman role. Separating the roles would potentially result in less effective management and governance processes through undesirable duplication of work and, in worst case, lead to a blurring of the current clear lines of responsibility.

The Board of Director's Role in Risk Oversight

Our Board of Directors has primary responsibility for overall risk oversight. The Board and the Company's management each have distinct roles in the identification, assessment, oversight and management of potential risks that could affect the Company's ability to achieve its strategic and financial objectives. Our corporate governance policies provide that the Board shall assess major risk factors relating to the Company and its performance, and review measures to mitigate and address such risks. To facilitate effective oversight, the various committees of the Board meet periodically and report to the full Board regarding potential risks to the Company, as well as the Company's strategy for managing those risks to an appropriate level. However, while each of the committees contributes to the risk management oversight function by assisting the Board in the manner described, the Board itself remains responsible for the oversight of the Company's overall risk management program. We believe that this structure ensures that our Board is fully aware of, and appropriately oversees, the Company's significant risks.

The Board believes that its current leadership structure best facilitates its oversight of risk by combining independent leadership, through independent Board committees, and majority independent Board composition, with an experienced Chairman and Chief Executive Officer who has intimate knowledge of our business, history, and the complex challenges we face. The Chairman and Chief Executive Officer's in-depth understanding of these matters and involvement in the day-to-day management of the Company uniquely positions him to promptly identify and raise key business risks to the Board, call special meetings of the Board when necessary to address critical issues, and focus the Board's attention on areas of concern. The independent committee chairs and other Directors also are experienced professionals or executives who can and regularly do raise issues for Board consideration and review, and are not hesitant to challenge management. The Board believes there is a well-functioning and effective balance between the independent Board members and the Chairman and Chief Executive Officer, which enhances risk oversight.

The Board of Directors exercises its oversight responsibility for risk both directly and through its three standing committees. Throughout the year, the Board and each committee spend a portion of their time reviewing and discussing specific risk topics. The full Board is kept informed of each committee's risk oversight and related activities through regular oral reports from the committee chairs or committee meeting minutes available for review by all Directors. Strategic, operational and competitive risks also are presented and discussed at the Board's quarterly meetings, and more often as needed. Periodically, the Board conducts a review of our long-term strategic plans and other members of senior management report on our top risks and the steps management has taken or will take to mitigate these risks. In addition, legal counsel updates the Board on material legal and regulatory matters as requested by the Board. On a regular basis between Board meetings, our Chairman and Chief Executive Officer reports to the Board on the critical issues faced and recent developments as deemed necessary. These reports may include a discussion of business risks and/or a discussion regarding enterprise risk.

The Audit Committee meets regularly with our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer, independent registered public accounting firm and legal counsel to discuss our major financial risk exposures, financial reporting, internal controls, credit and liquidity risk and compliance risk. The Audit Committee meets regularly in separate executive session with the independent registered public accounting firm, as well as with committee members only, to facilitate a full and candid discussion of risk and other governance issues.

The Compensation Committee is responsible for overseeing human capital and compensation risks, including evaluating and assessing risks arising from our compensation policies and practices for employees and ensuring executive compensation is aligned with performance. The Compensation Committee also is charged with monitoring our incentive and equity-based compensation plans.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE <u>FOR</u> THE ELECTION OF THE DIRECTORS NAMED ON THE PROXY.

PROPOSAL NO. 2

APPROVAL OF THE FIRST AMENDMENT TO THE OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION 2017 STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN, TO RESERVE AN ADDITIONAL 350,000 NEW COMMON SHARES OF THE COMPANY FOR ISSUANCE UNDER THE 2017 PLAN, WITH NO OTHER MODIFICATIONS TO THE TERMS OF THE 2017 PLAN

The Company is seeking approval of the First Amendment ("First Amendment") to the Optical Cable Corporation 2017 Stock Incentive Plan (the "2017 Plan"), to reserve an additional 350,000 new Common Shares of the Company for issuance under the 2017 Plan. At this time, there are remaining 49,483 Common Shares available for issuance under the 2017 Plan. If approved, First Amendment will become effective on March 29, 2022 immediately following the annual meeting of shareholders.

If the First Amendment is approved by the shareholders, this will be the first time new Common Shares have been authorized for issuance under the stock incentive plan of the Company since March 28, 2017.

Incentive Compensation as a Key Component of Overall Compensation

The 2017 Plan is a key component of our incentive compensation program for our named executive officers and other key employees. The Company has had a stock incentive plan in place for such purposes continually since 1996, each approved by the shareholders.

The 2017 Plan has 49,483 Common Shares remaining for issuance. The last time the Company authorized additional new Common Shares of the Company for issuance under the 2017 Plan was five years ago on March 28, 2017, after approval by the shareholders at the annual meeting of shareholders.

The 2017 Plan is designed to benefit the Company and its shareholders by aligning the long-term interests of executive officers and other key employees, non-employee Directors, and other service providers with the interests of our shareholders, and to enable the Company to attract, motivate and retain the best available individuals for service to the Company.

The key features of the Company's equity compensation program are as follows:

- Restricted Stock Awards are the primary element of long-term compensation for our named executive officers and other key employees.
- Typically, restricted stock awards granted to named executive officers and other key employees will vest and be earned if pre-established performance goals have been met.
- The use of performance goals as vesting criteria focuses management's efforts on long- and short-term performance, and fully aligns management and shareholder interests.
- The use of performance-based vesting restricted stock awards as part of management's total compensation serves as a competitive recruiting and retention incentive for management, and causes management to have personal wealth at risk based on the long-term success of the Company, which further aligns management and shareholder interests.
- While not currently anticipated, we could grant other types of stock incentive awards to our named executive officers to achieve specific incentive objectives as described in the 2017 Plan.
- While the Compensation Committee considers awarding restricted stock awards to executive officers and other key employees each fiscal year, the last two times such restricted stock awards have been granted were during 2018 and during 2021.
- We historically have awarded shares of Company Common Stock each year to our non-employee Directors ("Directors") to ensure that their interests are closely aligned with those of our shareholders. These equity awards represent a significant portion of non-employee Directors' annual compensation.

Requested Shares Authorization and Historical Practices

- The First Amendment will reserve for issuance under the 2017 Plan 350,000 new Common Shares. At this time there are 49,483 Common Shares that remain unissued under the 2017 Plan. The maximum award authorized for any employee or consultant in any fiscal year is 250,000 Common Shares.
- Based on historic grant practices, the Company estimates that this request should be sufficient to cover awards for any employee awards considered for 2022 and/or 2023 and our expected non-employee Director awards for 2022 and/or 2023.
- Even with the Company's equity awards since October 31, 2001 (net of restricted share forfeitures and shares withheld for the payment of taxes), the Company's total issued and outstanding Common Shares have only increased approximately 12.0% over the last 20 years (or an average of 0.6% per year)--from 7,048,999 shares (split adjusted) as of October 31, 2001 to 7,897,477 shares as of October 31, 2021, with Common Shares purchased and retired during the same period partially offsetting any dilution caused by the Company's equity awards.

For burn rate calculation purposes, a summary of the Company's stock incentive awards made or earned over the last three fiscal years follows:

		Fiscal Year					
	2019		2020		2021		
Awards to non-employee Directors (1)	30,360	shares	58,880	shares	30,055	shares	
Awards to employees (all vesting based on							
performance critera) (2)	_	shares	_	shares	333,310	shares	
Awards to independent contractors (all							
vesting over time)		shares	25,000	shares		shares	
	30,360	shares	83,880	shares	363,365	shares	

⁽¹⁾ Common Shares granted to non-employee Directors that fully vest one year after grant.

Key Features of the 2017 Plan

Except for increasing the number of Common Shares available for use, the 2017 Plan will remain unchanged if the First Amendment is approved by the shareholders at the annual meeting of shareholders.

Important aspects of the 2017 Plan include:

- The 2017 Plan requires a minimum one-year vesting period for awards to participants. Historically and generally, the designated performance periods for awards to employees have been four or more years, and the time vesting awards to employees have not been used since fiscal year 2015. Time vesting awards to non-employee directors under the 2017 Plan vest at the end of one year from the date of grant. Generally, time vesting awards to contractors vest over five or more years.
- Shares that vest based on the achievement of certain performance goals require the achievement of pre-established objectives under the 2017 Plan. Attainment of a specified level of gross profit growth rate is the performance goal for currently outstanding restricted stock awards.

⁽²⁾ Common Shares granted to 28 employees that vest based on the Company meeting specified long-term performance criteria. This total includes 20,704 Common Shares forfeited by terminated employees after the date of grant in September 2021 and before January 28, 2022.

- Under the 2017 Plan, awards for non-employee Directors are subject to a minimum one-year vesting period.
- The minimum-vesting restrictions do not apply with respect to a maximum of 5% of the Common Shares authorized to be issued under the 2017 Plan, including any Awards granted as an inducement to join the Company as a new employee to replace forfeited awards from a former employer.
- The 2017 Plan continues to provide for administration by the Compensation Committee which is comprised of independent Directors.
- With the limited exception of shares withheld by the Company to cover tax withholding obligations, the 2017 Plan does not allow for "liberal" share recycling.
- The 2017 Plan specifically prohibits repricing of stock options or stock appreciation rights (except as approved in advance by shareholders).
- The 2017 Plan specifically prohibits the "reloading" of stock options or stock appreciation rights, or extending the term of such awards beyond the maximum period specified in the 2017 Plan or the grant agreement for the award.
- The 2017 Plan does not contain a "liberal" change of control definition (e.g., mergers and other covered transactions require consummation).
- The 2017 Plan prohibits the payment of dividends on restricted shares until such time that the restrictions have lapsed.

The complete text of the Optical Cable Corporation 2017 Stock Incentive Plan is included as Appendix A to the Company's 2017 definitive Proxy Statement on Form 14A for the annual meeting of shareholders on March 28, 2017. The 2017 Plan is also incorporated by reference as exhibit 10.4 in the Company's annual report on Form 10-K for fiscal year ended October 31, 2021.

See http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1000230/000143774917004362/occ20170223_def14a.htm

The summaries included herein are not intended to be a complete description of the 2017 Plan and is qualified in its entirety by the actual text of the 2017 Plan located in the Company's filings with the SEC as noted above.

Summary of the 2017 Plan

The 2017 Plan was adopted by the Company's Board of Directors on February 27, 2017, approved by the Company's shareholders at the annual meeting of shareholders held on March 28, 2017, and effective immediately after the 2017 Plan was approved by shareholders. At the time the 2017 Plan was first approved in March 2017, it reserved 500,000 new shares of Common Shares for issuance under the 2017 Plan, in addition to the remaining 36,903 Common Shares available under the Optical Cable Corporation Second Amended and Restated 2011 Stock Incentive Plan (the "2011 Plan"), and future forfeited Common Shares previously approved under the 2011 Plan. The 2017 Plan replaced the 2011 Plan in March 2017.

The purpose of the 2017 Plan is intended to secure for the Company, subsidiaries and its shareholders the benefits arising from ownership of the Company's Common Shares by the employees and other service providers of the Company and its subsidiaries who are and will be responsible for the Company's future growth. The Company intends to use Common Shares available in the 2017 Plan to provide the Company's service providers, including employees, non-employee Directors, and consultants with long-term incentives to align the long-term interest of employees, non-employee Directors, and consultants with those of shareholders, and to enable the Company to attract, motivate, and retain the best available individuals for service to the Company.

Over the course of the last three fiscal years, the Company has issued an average annual total of 159,412 Common Shares per year which is less than 2.1% of the Company's average outstanding Common Shares.

We believe that the Company's equity usage is consistent with the broader market as well as with our competitors' executive compensation programs. In addition, we believe that the number of shares available for future grants, as a percentage of total shares outstanding, is low as compared to the broader market and our competitors, thus demonstrating a clear need for us to reserve 350,000 new shares to make equity compensation awards in the future.

Similar to other companies in our industry, we believe equity compensation is integral to providing a competitive total compensation package necessary to recruit, retain and reward key employees. Equity awards are an essential component of our executive and Director compensation programs, which enable us to attract and retain key talent and to incent that talent to deliver shareholder value. Therefore, it is important that we be able to have the ability to provide long-term incentive awards as a component of the Company's compensation program. The Company will continue to maintain an appropriate balance between meeting employee hiring, retention, and compensation goals and avoiding excessive shareholder dilution.

It is essential to provide a long-term link between compensation and shareholder value creation and rely on equity compensation as one of the most efficient and effective means to create such a relationship. The Company's equity incentive program is designed to align the interests of the Company's executive officers and other key employees with those of shareholders, motivate the executive officers to achieve key financial goals, and reward performance over a multi-year period. The Company has historically utilized restricted share grants to create this link between pay and performance.

If shareholders do not approve the reservation of 350,000 Common Shares under the Plan, our ability to create long-term incentives for key employees and attract and retain new talent for the Company will be diminished.

The remaining material terms and provisions of the 2017 Plan are summarized below.

Background

The 2017 Plan is integral to the Company's compensation strategy and programs. The Board believes that the 2017 Plan will help the Company recruit, motivate and retain the caliber of employees, Directors and consultants essential to the Company's success, and will further align the interests of those persons with the interests of the Company's shareholders.

The 2017 Plan permits grants of shares of restricted stock, restricted stock units, options, stock appreciation rights, performance grants and stock awards.

Awards and grants under the 2017 Plan are referred to as "Incentive Awards". Incentive Awards may be made to any employee, Director or consultant employed by or providing bona fide services to the Company, its parent or its subsidiaries. Those persons who receive Incentive Awards under the 2017 Plan are referred to as "Participants."

The 2017 Plan has been effective since March 28, 2017. The 2017 Plan automatically terminates at the close of business on February 26, 2027.

Eligibility

All present and future employees, non-employee Directors and consultants of the Company and its subsidiaries are eligible to receive Incentive Awards under the 2017 Plan if the Compensation Committee determines that they have contributed, or can be expected to contribute, significantly to the Company or any of its subsidiaries. The Compensation Committee has the power and complete discretion to select eligible employees and other eligible service providers to receive Incentive Awards and to determine the type of award and its terms and conditions. As of January 28, 2022, the Company estimates that there are less than 500 employees and other service providers (including two executive officers and all non-employee Directors) who may be eligible for Incentive Awards under the 2017 Plan.

Administration

The 2017 Plan is administered by the Compensation Committee. The Compensation Committee has full authority, subject to the provisions of the 2017 Plan to, among other things, determine the Participants to whom Incentive Awards will be granted, the type of Incentive Awards to be granted, the number of shares to be made subject to Incentive Awards, the exercise price and other terms and conditions of the Incentive Awards and to interpret the 2017 Plan. The Compensation Committee may prescribe, amend and rescind the rules and regulations relating to the 2017 Plan, and may delegate certain administrative powers to officers of the Company.

The 2017 Plan is intended to comply with the provisions of SEC Rule 16b-3, which permits Incentive Awards granted under the plan to be exempt from the short-swing profit liability rules under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, (the "Exchange Act"). In addition, the 2017 Plan is designed to allow Incentive Awards to comply with the requirements of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code, as amended (the "Code" or the "Internal Revenue Code") regarding deferred compensation arrangements, to the extent applicable.

Common Shares Available for Incentive Awards

If this Proposal No. 2 is approved, the number of Common Shares available for issuance under the 2017 Plan, will be (i) 350,000 Common Shares plus (ii) the total number of shares remaining available for issuance under the 2017 Plan.

As of February 1, 2022:

- 49,483 shares remained available for issuance under the 2017 Plan;
- There were 363,450 restricted shares of the Company, previously granted under the 2017 Plan or predecessor plans that are issued and outstanding, but which have not yet vested and are subject to forfeiture; and
- There were no options, warrants, stock appreciation rights or other stock incentive awards outstanding.

The number of shares available for issuance under the 2017 Plan will be subject to adjustment upon the occurrence of any stock dividend or other distribution, stock split, merger, consolidation, combination, share repurchase or exchange or other similar corporate transaction or event. In addition, no more than 250,000 Common Shares may be allocated to the Incentive Awards that are granted during any single taxable year of the Company to any Participant. The aggregate maximum cash amount payable under the 2017 Plan in any single taxable year of the Company to any Participant cannot exceed \$2,000,000. The aggregate maximum number of Common Shares that may be allocated to grants of Incentive Awards to all Directors as a group during any single calendar year shall be 125,000 shares.

In the event that Proposal No. 2 is approved, the number of shares reserved and available for issuance under the 2017 Plan will be 399,483 shares, which includes the 49,483 shares still available for issuance under the 2017 Plan and previously authorized for reservation by the Company's shareholders on March 28, 2017.

Common Shares covered by an Incentive Award granted under the 2017 Plan will not be counted as used under the 2017 Plan unless and until they are actually issued and delivered to a Participant. Shares withheld by the Company from any type of Incentive Award, other than an option or stock appreciation right, to pay taxes with respect to such award may be used for new Incentive Awards or to increase the total number of shares reserved under the 2017 Plan. None of the following shares may be added back to the number of shares reserved for issuance under the 2017 Plan or otherwise applied to any Incentive Award under the 2017 Plan; (i) shares issued upon the exercise, vesting or distribution under an Incentive Award, (ii) shares tendered by the Participant or withheld by the Company in payment of the purchase price of an option, (iii) shares subject to a stock appreciation right that are not issued in connection with its stock settlement when exercised, and (iv) shares reacquired by the Company on the open market or otherwise using cash proceeds from the exercise of options.

The number of shares issued under the 2017 Plan will be proportionately adjusted in the event of a recapitalization event like a stock dividend, stock split or other similar event affecting the Company's Common Shares. The 2017 Plan prohibits repricing of stock options or stock appreciation rights without shareholder approval, except in connection with a recapitalization event. A repricing generally includes any change to reduce the exercise price of outstanding options or stock appreciation rights, the cancellation of outstanding options or stock appreciation rights in exchange for cash or other incentive awards (except for an exchange in connection with a corporate event involving the Company) or any other action that is treated as a repricing under generally accepted accounting principles.

The Company's Common Shares are traded on the NASDAQ Global Market. The last reported sales price of the Company's Common Shares on February 10, 2022 was \$4.95 per share.

Types of Incentive Awards That May Be Granted Under the 2017 Plan

The following types of Incentive Awards may be granted under the 2017 Plan:

Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights. The Compensation Committee may grant options to eligible employees and other service providers, and establish the terms and conditions for exercising an option. Stock appreciation rights may be granted on all or any part of an option, and also are subject to terms and conditions set by the Compensation Committee. Stock appreciation rights also may be granted separately from an option. No dividend equivalents may be paid with respect to options or stock appreciation rights.

The exercise price of an option will be at least 100% of the fair market value of Company Common Shares on the date that the option is granted. No option may be exercised more than 10 years after the date on which it was granted, or after such shorter period as may be required by the Code. The options may be either incentive stock options or nonstatutory options. Incentive stock options are options which satisfy Section 422 of the Code and the regulations thereunder. Nonstatutory options do not satisfy Section 422 of the Code. For purposes of the 2017 Plan, fair market value means the closing sales price of a Common Share (as reported by the exchange on which the Company's shares are listed or other manner permitted by the 2017 Plan) as of the date of grant or such other date for which the value of Company Common Shares must be determined.

Payment for shares purchased upon exercise of an option must be made in full in cash, or if permitted by the Compensation Committee, by delivery of shares owned by the Participant having a fair market value on the date of transfer equal to the exercise price, or in such other manner as may be authorized by the Compensation Committee.

A stock appreciation right entitles the Participant to receive an amount equal to (i) the fair market value on the date of exercise of Company Common Shares covered by the surrendered stock appreciation right the excess of (ii) the fair market value of Company Common Shares on the date the stock appreciation right was granted. The award may be paid in Company Common Shares or cash, or both.

Restricted Stock and Stock Awards. The Compensation Committee may grant restricted stock under the 2017 Plan, which will be Company Common Shares subject to certain terms and conditions. The Participant will not be able to sell or transfer the restricted stock until the restrictions stated in the award agreement have been met, which may include the achievement of performance goals (as described below under the heading Performance Grants). The restricted stock will be forfeited if the restrictions are not met. The minimum vesting period for any Incentive Award under the 2017 Plan shall be one (1) year from the date of grant of the Incentive Award. However, the minimum-vesting restrictions do not apply with respect to a maximum of 5% of the Common Shares authorized to be issued under the 2017 Plan, including any Awards granted as an inducement to join the Company as a new employee to replace forfeited awards from a former employer. Unless the grant agreement provides otherwise, any stock dividends or other distributions with respect to any outstanding shares of restricted stock shall be issued subject to the same vesting conditions and transferability restrictions as the underlying shares of restricted stock, and any dividends or distributions of any kind shall be subject to the same vesting restrictions (and, to the extent applicable, transferability restrictions) as the underlying shares of restricted stock and a Participant shall have no rights to such dividends until those restrictions have lapsed or been removed.

Stock awards may be granted to non-employee Directors or consultants. Stock awards are subject to the minimum one year vesting requirements as provided in the 2017 Plan. Unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee, shares subject to a stock award will be issued as soon as practicable following the date granted and the holder of the shares shall have all rights of a shareholder of the Company. Subject to any minimum vesting requirements, stock awards granted to Directors ("Director Stock Awards") may not be sold, assigned, transferred, pledged, hypothecated, or otherwise encumbered or disposed of until the passage of six (6) months beginning on the date of grant unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee. However, the Compensation Committee may establish as to each non-employee Director Stock Award the terms and conditions upon which such restriction (or any other restrictions) shall lapse. The terms and conditions may include, without limitation, lapsing of such restrictions as a result of the disability, death or retirement of the Participant or the occurrence of a change of control. The Compensation Committee may at any time waive or remove any restrictions. The Participant (and not the Company) will be responsible for any tax liability that may arise as a result of a Director Stock Award.

Restricted Stock Unit Awards. The Compensation Committee may grant restricted stock units, which will be the right to receive Company Common Shares or cash subject to certain terms and conditions. Unlike grants of restricted stock, no shares are issued at grant. Such restrictions may include the achievement of performance goals (as described below under the heading *Performance Grants*). Similar to restricted stock, restricted stock units cannot be sold or transferred by a Participant until the applicable restrictions expire or have been met. Upon the lapse of restrictions, a restricted stock unit entitles a Participant to receive Common Shares or cash equal to the fair market value of a Common Share on the date the restrictions lapse. The minimum restriction period applicable to any award of restricted stock units to an employee or consultant is one year from the date of grant. The Compensation Committee may provide that a Participant shall be entitled to receive dividend equivalents on outstanding restricted stock units. Dividend equivalents with respect to dividends or other distributions that are paid in Company Common Shares or cash are credited to the Participant as additional restricted stock units subject to the same restrictions. Unless otherwise provided in a grant agreement, dividend equivalents, if any, are credited with respect to an award of restricted stock units as follows: (i) in the case of a stock dividend or other distribution, by crediting the Participant with an additional number of restricted stock units equal to the number of shares of Company Common Shares the Participant would have received in the dividend with respect to his or her restricted stock units had the Restricted Stock Units been outstanding shares of Company Common Shares on the dividend payment date; and (ii) in the case of a cash dividend or other distribution, by crediting the Participant with an additional number of restricted stock units equal to the quotient of (A) the aggregate cash amount the Participant would have received in the dividend with respect to his or her restricted stock units had the restricted stock units been outstanding shares of Company Common Shares on the dividend payment date, divided by (B) the Fair Market Value of a share of Company Common Shares on the dividend payment date, rounded down to the nearest whole share. Any additional restricted stock units issued as dividend equivalents are subject to the same vesting and other terms and conditions as the underlying restricted stock units.

Performance Grants. Performance grants are the right to receive an amount denominated in cash (but payable in cash or common stock), subject to the achievement of pre-established performance goals. Performance grants shall be granted and administered to comply with the requirements of Section 162(m) of the Code. Performance goals are based on objective and quantifiable performance criteria. The performance criteria that the Compensation Committee may use in establishing performance goals are total shareholder return, stock price, revenue, gross profit, EBITDA (earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization), EBIT (earnings before interest and taxes), operating income, pre-tax earnings, net operating profit after taxes, net income, earnings per share, gross margin, operating margin, operating cash flow, free cash flow, return on assets, return on invested capital, return on equity, or return on some defined set of assets, capital or equity as defined by the Compensation Committee. Performance criteria may be used to measure the performance of the Company on a consolidated basis or any segment, sector, one or more customers, subsidiary, affiliate, division or business unit of the Company. The performance criteria may be applied either individually, alternatively, or in any combination and measured on as reported (GAAP), gross, net or operating basis, on a total or continuing basis, on an annual or cumulatively over a defined period of time basis, and can be measured on an absolute, relative, growth, or per-share basis. The performance criteria may be measured including or excluding extraordinary items such as restructuring charges, casualty losses, insurance recoveries, and other one-time, non-recurring items.

The Compensation Committee sets the threshold, target and maximum amounts payable under the performance grant. The Participant receives the appropriate payments at the end of the performance period if the performance goals (and other terms and conditions of the award) are met. The actual payments under a performance grant can be made in cash, Company Common Shares, or both, as determined by the Compensation Committee. Any payments in Common Shares will be based on the fair market value of Common Shares on the payment date.

Applicable Withholding Taxes

The Company shall have the authority and the right to deduct or withhold, or require a Participant to remit to the Company, an amount sufficient to satisfy the Company's obligation to withhold applicable withholding taxes with respect to any exercise, lapse of restriction or other taxable event arising as a result of the 2017 Plan. The obligations of the Company under the 2017 Plan is conditioned on such payment or arrangements and the Company will have, to the extent permitted by law, the right to deduct any such taxes from any payment of any kind otherwise due to the Participant. Unless otherwise determined by the Compensation Committee at the time the Incentive Award is made or thereafter, any such withholding requirement may be satisfied, in whole or in part, by withholding from the Incentive Award shares of Company Common Shares having a fair market value on the date of withholding equal to the amount that the Company determines is necessary to satisfy its withholding obligation. All such elections shall be subject to any restrictions or limitations that the Compensation Committee, in its sole discretion, deems appropriate.

Change of Control

If the Company undergoes a Change of Control and the Company is not the surviving entity and the successor to the Company does not agree in writing prior to the occurrence of the change of control to continue and assume the award following the change of control, or if for any other reason the award would not continue after the change of control, then if the award is an option or stock appreciation right, it will vest fully, any and all restrictions on exercisability shall lapse; and if the award is a non-option award, it will immediately vest fully, and all restrictions shall lapse, and the award shall be paid; except that, that if the award is performance-based, any payment under the award will be computed based on the performance terms of the award and based on actual performance achieved to the date of the change of control. No acceleration of vesting, exercisability and/or payment of an outstanding Incentive Award will occur in connection with a change of control if either the Company is the surviving entity, or the successor to the Company agrees prior to the change of control to assume the award. However, individual awards may provide for acceleration under these circumstances. If an option or stock appreciation right is fully vested but is not exercised or paid prior to the change of control, or if for any other reason the award would not continue after the change of control, then the Compensation Committee may provide for the settlement in cash of the award. An option or stock appreciation right settled by the Compensation Committee shall automatically terminate. If, in such circumstances, the Compensation Committee does not provide for the cash settlement of an option or stock appreciation right, then upon the change of control such option or stock appreciation right prior to or upon the change of control.

Termination of the 2017 Plan

The Board may terminate the 2017 Plan at any time. Termination will not adversely affect any Incentive Award outstanding at the time of termination. If not sooner terminated, the 2017 Plan will terminate on February 26, 2027.

Amendment of the 2017 Plan or Incentive Awards

The Board may amend or terminate the 2017 Plan in any manner as it deems advisable. However, if and to the extent required by the Internal Revenue Code or NASDAQ, shareholders must approve amendments that would (i) increase the number of Common Shares that are reserved and available for issuance under the 2017 Plan; (ii) materially modify the requirements as to eligibility to participate in the 2017 Plan; (iii) materially increase the benefits that Participants may receive under the 2017 Plan, or (iv) expand the types of Incentive Awards provided for under the 2017 Plan. The Board can amend unilaterally the 2017 Plan (subject to the foregoing limitations) and Incentive Awards as it deems appropriate (to the extent set forth in the 2017 Plan) to ensure that the 2017 Plan and Incentive Awards comply with any section of the Code and with SEC Rule 16b-3.

Transferability of Incentive Awards

Participants' interests in performance grants, restricted stock units and stock appreciation rights are not transferable prior to payment, or exercise of the awards, as the case may be. Restricted stock is not transferable until the restrictions have lapsed or been removed. Nonstatutory stock options are transferable only to the extent provided by the Compensation Committee in the award agreement and permitted by applicable securities laws. Incentive stock options are not transferable except by will or the laws of descent and distribution.

Benefits of the First Amendment to the 2017 Plan

It is not possible at this time to determine the benefits that will be received by executive officers or other employees of the Company if the First Amendment to the 2017 Plan is approved by our shareholders. Such benefits will depend on future actions of the Compensation Committee and on the fair market value of the Company Common Shares at various future dates and the extent to which performance goals set by the Compensation Committee are met.

Federal Income Tax Consequences

Stock Options and Stock Appreciation Rights. Upon exercise of a nonstatutory stock option a Participant generally will recognize ordinary income equal to the difference between the fair market value of the Common Shares acquired on the date of the exercise and the exercise price. Upon exercise of a stock appreciation right, a Participant generally will recognize ordinary income equal to the difference between the fair market value on the date of exercise of Common Shares covered by the surrendered stock appreciation right over the fair market value of Common Shares on the date the stock appreciation right was granted. Generally, such amounts will be included in the Participant's gross income in the taxable year in which exercise occurs. The purchase price paid by the Participant (in the case of a nonstatutory stock option), plus the amount included in the Participant's income as a result of exercise, will become the Participant's basis in the shares. If the Participant is an employee, this income is subject to applicable tax withholding. Any profit or loss realized on the later sale or exchange of the Common Shares relative to the Participant's basis in the shares will be treated as a capital gain or a capital loss.

Upon exercise of an incentive stock option, a Participant generally will not recognize income subject to tax, unless the Participant is subject to the alternative minimum tax. The purchase price paid by the Participant will become the Participant's basis in the shares. If the Participant holds the Common Shares purchased upon exercise of an incentive stock option until the later of two years after the option was awarded to the Participant or one year after the Common Shares were issued to the Participant (the "Holding Period"), then any profit or loss realized on the later sale or exchange of the Common Shares relative to the Participant's basis in the shares will be capital gain or loss. If the Participant sells or exchanges the Common Shares prior to expiration of the Holding Period, the Participant generally will recognize ordinary income at the time of the sale or exchange equal to the excess of the fair market value of the shares at the time of exercise (or, if less, the amount realized upon the sale or exchange) over the exercise price. This income will become the Participant's new basis in the shares. Any additional profit or loss relative to this basis will be treated as a capital gain or a capital loss.

If the grant agreement so provides, a Participant may pay the exercise price of a nonstatutory stock option or an incentive stock option by delivery of Common Shares. Usually when a Participant delivers Common Shares in satisfaction of all or any part of the exercise price, no taxable gain is recognized on any appreciation in the value of the delivered shares, unless the shares were previously acquired upon the exercise of an incentive stock option and the applicable Holding Period with respect to the shares has not expired. In that case, the Participant will recognize ordinary income with respect to the delivered shares in accordance with the principles described above. Special rules apply to determine the basis of Common Shares purchased upon the exercise of an option by the delivery of previously owned shares.

Restricted Stock and Stock Awards. A Participant generally will not incur federal income tax when he or she is awarded a share of restricted stock unless the Participant makes a valid election under Section 83(b) of the Code with respect to the award. If a Participant makes such an election, the Participant generally will recognize ordinary income equal to the fair market value of the Common Shares subject to the award on the date of grant, and the Participant generally will not recognize any additional income at the time the restrictions lapse in the case of a restricted stock award. If the Participant does not make a valid election under Section 83(b) of the Code, the Participant generally will recognize compensation income with respect to the restricted stock equal to the fair market value of the Common Shares subject to the award at the time or times the restrictions lapse.

A Participant generally will incur federal income tax (in the form of ordinary income) when a stock award vests. The income is equal to the fair market value of the Common Shares subject to the stock award on the date of grant.

The amount included in a Participant's income under a restricted stock award or a stock award will become the Participant's basis in the shares subject to that award. If the Participant is an employee, this income is subject to applicable tax withholding. Any profit or loss realized on the later sale or exchange of the Common Shares relative to the Participant's basis in the shares will be treated as a capital gain or a capital loss.

Restricted Stock Units and Performance Grants. Generally, a Participant who receives restricted stock units will not incur federal income tax, and the Company will not be allowed a deduction, at the time the award is granted. When the Participant receives payment for such awards in cash or Common Shares, the amount of the cash and the fair market value of the Common Shares received will be ordinary income to the employee and will be allowed as a deduction for federal income tax purposes to the Company. The Company generally will be entitled to a deduction equal in amount to the ordinary income realized by the recipient in the year paid.

Impact of Section 409A of the Internal Revenue Code. The discussion above is subject to the applicable provisions of Internal Revenue Code Section 409A. If at any time the 2017 Plan, any incentive award under the 2017 Plan, or any arrangement required to be aggregated with the 2017 Plan or any incentive award under the 2017 Plan fails to comply with the applicable requirements of Section 409A of the Code, all amounts (including earnings) deferred under the 2017 Plan or the award for the taxable year and all preceding taxable years by any Participant with respect to whom the failure relates are includible in that Participant's gross income for the taxable year, to the extent the amounts are not subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture and have not previously been included in the Participant 's gross income. These amounts are also subject to an additional income tax equal to twenty percent of the amount required to be included in gross income and to interest equal to the underpayment rate specified by the Internal Revenue Service plus one percentage point, imposed on the underpayments that would have occurred had the compensation been included in income for the taxable year when first deferred, or if later, when no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture.

Our Income Tax Deduction. Assuming that a Participant's compensation is otherwise reasonable and that the statutory limitations on compensation deductions do not apply (including the limitations under Sections 162(m) and 280G of the Code), the Company usually will be entitled to a business expense deduction when and for the amount that a Participant recognizes as ordinary compensation income in connection with an incentive award, as described above. The Company generally does not receive a deduction in connection with the exercise of an incentive stock option, unless the Participant disposes of the Common Shares purchased on exercise before satisfying the Holding Period requirements.

The above description of tax consequences is general in nature and does not purport to be complete. Moreover, statutory provisions and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder are subject to change, as are their interpretations, and their application may vary in individual circumstances. Additionally, the consequences under applicable state and local income tax laws, rules and regulations may not be the same as under federal income tax laws, rules and regulations.

Approval by Shareholders

In order for the First Amendment to the 2017 Plan to be effective and reserve an additional 350,000 new Common Shares for issuance under the 2017 Plan, the First Amendment must be approved by the affirmative vote of a majority of the total votes cast on the proposal at the annual meeting in person or by proxy. Accordingly, while abstentions and broker non-votes, if any, will count for purposes of establishing a quorum with respect to this matter at the annual meeting, neither abstentions nor broker non-votes will have the effect of a negative vote with respect to this matter.

In the event this Proposal No. 2 is not approved by the shareholders, the 2017 Plan (previously approved by the shareholders) will remain in effect and all shares still available for issuance under the 2017 Plan will still be available for issuance.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE <u>FOR</u> APPROVAL OF THE FIRST AMENDMENT TO THE OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION 2017 STOCK INCENTIVE PLAN TO RESERVE AN ADDITIONAL 350,000 NEW COMMON SHARES OF THE COMPANY FOR ISSUANCE UNDER THE 2017 PLAN.

PROPOSAL NO. 3

RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR FISCAL YEAR 2022

The Audit Committee has selected, subject to ratification by the shareholders, the firm of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for fiscal year 2022. Although action by the shareholders in this matter is not required, the Board of Directors believes that it is appropriate to seek shareholder ratification of this appointment. In the event the shareholders do not ratify the selection of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P., the selection of another independent registered public accounting firm will be considered by the Audit Committee.

A representative of Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. is expected to attend the annual meeting of shareholders. The representative will have the opportunity to make a statement, if he so desires, and will be available to respond to appropriate questions from shareholders.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE <u>FOR</u> RATIFICATION OF BROWN, EDWARDS & COMPANY, L.L.P. AS THE COMPANY'S INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM FOR FISCAL YEAR 2022.

PROPOSAL NO. 4 NON-BINDING SHAREHOLDER ADVISORY VOTE ON EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

The Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010, or the Dodd-Frank Act, enables our shareholders to vote to approve, on an advisory (non-binding) basis, the compensation of our named executive officers as disclosed in this proxy statement in accordance with Section 14A of the Exchange Act. See *Executive Compensation* below for additional information related to the compensation of the Company's named executive officers.

We believe that our executive compensation is competitive within our industry, consistent with executive compensation of companies similarly sized and with similar complexities, and strongly aligned with the long-term interests of our shareholders. Our executive compensation has been designed to promote a performance-based culture and ensure long-term value creation by aligning the interests of our executive officers with those of our shareholders by linking a substantial portion of their compensation to the Company's performance. The Compensation Committee annually reviews the compensation programs for our named executive officers to ensure they achieve the desired goals of aligning our executive compensation structure with our shareholders' interests and current market practices.

As an advisory vote, this proposal is not binding upon the Company or our Board of Directors. However, our Board of Directors and Compensation Committee value the opinions expressed by shareholders in their vote on this proposal. Consequently, the Compensation Committee intends to take into account the outcome of the vote when considering future executive compensation decisions for our executive officers.

THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS UNANIMOUSLY RECOMMENDS A VOTE \underline{FOR} APPROVAL OF NAMED EXECUTIVE OFFICER COMPENSATION.

BENEFICIAL OWNERSHIP OF SECURITIES

Except as noted below, the following table sets forth information as of January 28, 2022, regarding the beneficial ownership of the Company's Common Shares of (i) each person made known to the Company through public filings made with the SEC to be the beneficial owner, within the meaning of Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act of more than 5% of the outstanding Common Shares, (ii) each Director and nominee of the Company, (iii) each current executive officer of the Company named in the Summary Compensation Table (see "Executive Compensation") and (iv) all executive officers and Directors and nominees of the Company as a group. Others may be included in the table below as deemed appropriate. Unless otherwise indicated, the address of each named beneficial owner is c/o Optical Cable Corporation, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24019.

Except to the extent indicated in the footnotes, each of the beneficial owners named below has sole voting and investment power with respect to the shares listed. In computing the number and percentage of shares beneficially owned by each person, the Company has included any shares of common stock that could be acquired within 60 days of January 28, 2022.

Name and Address	No. of Shares		Percent of Class
Neil D. Wilkin, Jr.	1,011,445	(1)	12.8%
Tracy G. Smith	328,950	(2)	4.2%
Randall H. Frazier	76,258	(3)	1.0%
John M. Holland	122,539	(4)	1.6%
John A. Nygren	62,819	(5)	*
Craig H. Weber	195,239	(6)	2.5%
John B. Williamson, III	164,119	(7)	2.1%
Dimensional Fund Advisors LP	346,251	(8)	4.4%
R. Ted Weschler	768,500	(9)	9.8%
David R. Goode	123,651	(10)	1.6%
All Directors and executive officers as a group (7 persons)	1,961,369		24.9%

^{*} Less than 1%

Includes 100,415 shares of restricted stock still subject to vesting as of January 28, 2022. See the "Executive Officer Compensation" section of this proxy statement for a description of vesting criteria of these restricted share awards. Mr. Wilkin's holdings include 22,595 Common Shares indirectly purchased by Mr. Wilkin at various times in open-market and private transactions by Wilkin Capital Fund I, LLC, which is owned by an individual retirement account for the benefit of Mr. Wilkin. Mr. Wilkin owns 67,229 Common Shares jointly with his wife, who shares voting and investment power as to those shares. Mr. Wilkin disclaims beneficial ownership of 1,060 shares held by his children and which are excluded from the number of shares set forth in the table above. In October 2007, and in connection with the exercise of certain warrants to purchase shares of OCC, and separately in June 2016, Mr. Wilkin entered into loan agreements (as later amended and refinanced) and currently has 250,000 shares pledged as security for these loans, for which the current total principal balance is approximately \$123,800. In addition to the purchase price paid for shares directly or indirectly purchased by him, as of January 28, 2022, Mr. Wilkin has paid approximately \$926,000 in total to OCC or taxing authorities since fiscal year 2003 to retain vesting restricted shares of OCC, rather than exercising an option to "net vest" by surrendering shares (in lieu of paying cash) to satisfy required tax withholding amounts. These withholding tax amounts are based on the required federal income tax withholding rate at the time (typically 22% to 25%) and do not include additional federal income taxes actually paid on such vesting shares.

- (2) Includes 45,277 shares of restricted stock still subject to vesting as of January 28, 2022. See the "Executive Officer Compensation" section of this proxy statement for a description of vesting criteria of these restricted share awards. Ms. Smith owns 4,125 Common Shares jointly with her husband, who shares voting and investment power as to those shares. Of the 4,125 Common Shares she owns jointly with her husband, 2,500 were acquired upon exercise of warrants (warrants purchased by Ms. Smith from third parties in arm's length transactions).
- (3) Includes 6,011 Common Shares still subject to vesting as of January 28, 2022. Mr. Frazier has pledged 49,150 of his Common Shares as security for a loan.
- (4) Includes 6,011 Common Shares still subject to vesting as of January 28, 2022.
- (5) Includes 6,011 Common Shares still subject to vesting as of January 28, 2022. The Common Shares owned by Mr. Nygren include 10,888 Common Shares purchased in open-market transactions at various times. All of Mr. Nygren's shares are held jointly with his wife, who shares voting and investment power as to those shares.
- (6) Includes 6,011 Common Shares still subject to vesting as of January 28, 2022. Mr. Weber's holdings include 57,625 Common Shares which he purchased in open-market transactions at various times and 7,500 Common Shares which he acquired upon exercise of warrants (warrants purchased by Mr. Weber from third parties in arm's length transactions).
- (7) Includes 6,011 Common Shares still subject to vesting as of January 28, 2022. Mr. Williamson owns 34,005 Common Shares jointly with his wife, who shares voting and investment power as to those shares. Of these 34,005 Common Shares, Mr. Williamson acquired 5,000 upon exercise of warrants (warrants purchased by Mr. Williamson in a private transaction), and Mr. Williamson purchased 26,943 in open-market transactions at various times. Following many years of service, Mr. Williamson will be retiring from the Board and not standing for re-election when his term expires on March 29, 2022. As a result, the Board of Directors is reducing the number of Directors from six members to five members.
- (8) Dimensional Fund Advisors LP's address is Palisades West, Building One, 6300 Bee Cave Road, Austin, Texas 78746. Common Share ownership information reflected in the table is as of December 31, 2021 and is based on the Form SC 13G/A filed by Dimensional Fund Advisors LP with the SEC on February 8, 2022.
- (9) R. Ted Weschler's address is 404B East Main Street, Charlottesville, Virginia 22902. Common Share ownership information reflected in the table is as of December 31, 2018 and is based on the Form SC 13G/A filed by R. Ted Weschler with the SEC on February 14, 2019. The Company is not aware of any Common Shares subsequently acquired by Mr. Weschler.
- (10) David R. Goode is a strategic financial investor. Mr. Goode's address is 150 Main Street, Suite 1700, Norfolk, Virginia 23510. Common Share ownership information in the table is as of January 24, 2022, based on Company inquiry.

As of January 28, 2022, employees of the Company and members of the Board of Directors owned approximately 36.8% of the shares issued and outstanding, including shares still subject to potential forfeiture based on vesting requirements.

EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

The current executive officers of the Company are: Neil D. Wilkin, Jr., Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer and Tracy G. Smith, Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Please see the "Election of Directors" section of this proxy statement for certain information concerning Mr. Wilkin.

Tracy G. Smith, age 54, became the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer on July 9, 2008. Prior to becoming Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, Ms. Smith served as the Company's Vice President and Chief Financial Officer from September 2003 through July 2008. Prior to becoming Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, Ms. Smith served as the Company's Controller from May 2002 through September 2003. Ms. Smith was named Corporate Secretary of the Company effective June 2004. Prior to joining the Company, Ms. Smith was the Corporate Controller for RBX Corporation. Ms. Smith is a CPA and has over 12 years of experience in public accounting with KPMG LLP. Ms. Smith left KPMG LLP in December 2001. Ms. Smith holds a bachelor of science degree in business with a major in accounting from Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University.

There are no family relationships among the Directors or executive officers of the Company.

DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

Overview

The Company seeks to recruit and retain qualified non-employee Board members that are able to positively contribute to the success of the Company for the benefit of the Company's various stakeholders, the most important of which are its shareholders, but also includes the Company's customers, its employees, and the communities in which the Company operates.

Non-employee directors of the Company receive cash and share-based compensation for their service to OCC. Share-based compensation is granted under the Company's 2017 Plan, and previously under predecessor plans.

The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors recommends annual compensation for non-employee Board members, administers the 2017 Plan and successor stock incentive plans, and administered other predecessor stock incentive plans. The Board approves compensation for non-employee Board members, typically each year after the annual meeting of shareholders, including stock award grants to non-employee directors.

Share-based compensation is an important part of non-employee Board member compensation, since it aligns the financial interests of the members of the Board with the shareholders.

The 2017 Plan permits various methods of providing share-based compensation to non-employee directors. The Compensation Committee and the Board prefer that share-based compensation for non-employee directors be in the form of stock awards. The Compensation Committee and the Board believe that the use of stock awards, rather than stock options (by way of example), tends to be less dilutive to shareholders and also may tend to result in a lower expense to the Company under current U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Stock award grants require the non-employee directors to pay cash taxes on non-cash taxable income unlike stock options (by way of example), which also demonstrates a financial commitment by the non-employee directors.

The Compensation Committee engages a compensation consultant to assist in establishing appropriate compensation levels for non-employee directors. Typically, such a compensation consultant is engaged approximately annually.

Methodology of Determining Non-Employee Director Compensation

The Compensation Committee engages an outside compensation consultant with a nationally recognized firm to make recommendations regarding appropriate compensation levels for non-employee directors—typically annually and most recently in fiscal year 2021.

Prior to any engagement of the compensation consultant, the Compensation Committee and the Company determined that no conflict of interest existed between the Company and its employees and the compensation consultant and its employees. The outside consultant engaged by the Compensation Committee in fiscal year 2021 is also engaged by the Company to assist with benefits administration related to the Company's 401(k) Plan and with the annual Directors and Officers Insurance renewal.

For fiscal year 2021, the compensation consultant created a revenue-based peer group by considering similar-sized public companies, as well as considering industry and company type (e.g., manufacturing and/or technology companies), which was reviewed and approved by the Compensation Committee. In addition to revenue, other financial factors are considered in evaluating the appropriateness of the peer group including EBITDA, net income, market capitalization, and return on equity.

The peer group contained 13 public companies in addition to OCC. The peer group used by the compensation consultant for recommendations regarding non-employee director compensation is the same peer group used by the compensation consultant for recommendations regarding executive compensation. The compensation consultant provided data regarding ranges of retainers for members of the Board and the committees, retainers for committee chairman, meeting fees, and share-based compensation.

Generally, the Compensation Committee targets non-employee Board member compensation at or about the 25th percentile of the revenue-based peer group recommended by the compensation consultant.

Using this approach, the Compensation Committee decided on recommended non-employee director compensation for fiscal year 2021. The Compensation Committee approved and recommended to the Board for consideration and approval, the dollar amount of the following for non-employee Board members:

- Annual cash retainer for Board membership, Audit Committee membership, Compensation Committee membership, and Nominating and
 Corporate Governance Committee membership. The annual cash retainer, to be paid quarterly, includes compensation for attendance at Board
 meetings, Audit Committee meetings, Compensation Committee meetings, and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee meetings.
- Annual cash retainer for the chairman of the Audit Committee, the chairman of the Compensation Committee, and the chairman of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, to be paid quarterly.
- Dollar value of annual share-based compensation for Board membership.

The Board of Directors approved the Compensation Committee's recommendations at the Board meeting on June 23, 2021, at which point the non-director compensation was effective until the next annual meeting of shareholders.

Share-based compensation to non-employee directors is issued in accordance with the *Optical Cable Corporation Amended and Restated Policy for the Timing of Equity Compensation Grants Under Stock Incentive Plans*, adopted by the Compensation Committee and approved by the Board on March 29, 2016 (the "Timing Policy"). Generally, the Timing Policy anticipates annual equity grants for non-employee directors to occur on or about the first business day of April.

The actual number of Common Shares issued to a non-employee Board member is generally calculated by using the average closing price per share during the 20 trading dates immediately preceding the first business day after April 1, divided by the dollar value of the share-based compensation to be received by the Board member. During fiscal year 2021, the Company granted stock awards on June 25, 2021 under the 2017 Plan. Because the stock price had increased by the time the grant was made, the average closing price per share for the period from June 15, 2021 through June 22, 2021 was used to calculate the number of shares to be issued, resulting in a lower number of shares awarded. Common Shares issued to non-employee directors as a portion of their retainer for service on the Board vest over a one-year period.

The Company has an *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Non-Employee Directors*. The policy is applicable to all non-employee members of the Company's Board. The intention of this policy is to ensure non-employee members of the Board have wealth at risk in the Company's Common Shares, further aligning the interests of the Board with those of the shareholders. A copy of the *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Non-Employee Directors* can be found on the Company's website at *www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/* under "*Corporate Governance*".

Compensation of Directors

Compensation for each non-employee director includes an annual cash retainer of \$45,000 plus cash retainers of \$3,500, \$3,000 and \$500 for Members of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board of Directors of the Company, respectively. An additional cash retainer of \$7,500, \$5,000, and \$2,500 is included for the Chairmen of the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee, and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, respectively, for their service as chairmen. Cash retainers have been paid in quarterly installments during the 2021-2022 Board Year. However, one Director voluntarily elected to forego receiving any of the quarterly cash retainers for both the 2021-2022 and 2020-2021 Board Years; however, the retainers, have been accrued for this Director as of October 31, 2021.

Each director also received 6,011 Common Shares in June 2021 as part of their compensation for services during the 2021-2022 Board Year.

The annual cash retainer includes compensation for attendance at Board meetings, Audit Committee meetings, Compensation Committee meetings, and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee meetings. The Company does not provide pensions, medical benefits or other benefit programs to non-employee directors.

The Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer did not receive any compensation for his services as Director, but does receive compensation as an employee of the Company. No other employees of the Company are members of the Board of Directors.

Non-Employee Director Compensation Table

The following table details the total compensation earned by the Company's non-employee directors during the fiscal year ended October 31, 2021:

		ish iners	Sto	ck Awards	
Name	Earn	ed (1)		(\$) (2)	Total
Randall H. Frazier	\$	52,633	\$	22,181	\$ 74,814
John M. Holland		47,317		22,181	69,498
John A. Nygren		53,600		22,181	75,781
Craig H. Weber		57,950		22,181	80,131
John B. Williamson, III (3)		60,367		22,181	82,548

- (1) Includes annual cash retainers for board and committee memberships and committee chairmanships. Also includes quarterly cash retainer payments accrued but not paid to Mr. Williamson.
- (2) Amounts represent the fair value on the grant date of June 25, 2021 determined in accordance with FASB ASC Topic 718. Number of Common Shares issued as compensation based on restricted stock grant of \$22,500. Stock awards granted have a vesting period of one year and directors are responsible for paying income taxes on non-cash share-based compensation.
- (3) The Company is reducing number of Directors from six to five. Mr. Williamson's current term as Director ends March 29, 2022 and he is not standing for re-election.

In accordance with the *Optical Cable Corporation Amended and Restated Policy for the Timing of Equity Compensation Grants Under Stock Incentive Plans*, adopted by the Compensation Committee and approved by the Board on March 29, 2016, the actual number of Common Shares issued to a non-employee director is generally calculated by using the average closing price per share during the 20 trading dates immediately preceding the first business day after April 1, divided by the dollar value of the share-based compensation to be received. During fiscal year 2021, the Company granted stock awards to non-employee directors on June 25, 2021 under the 2017 Plan—later in fiscal year 2021—primarily given the continued financial impact and uncertainty created by the COVID-19 global pandemic. Since the price of Common Shares had increased from April 2021 to the date the grants were made in June 2021, the Board of Directors, upon recommendation of the Compensation Committee, determined that the average closing price per share for the period from June 15, 2021 (after the Company released its results for the second quarter of fiscal 2021) through June 22, 2021 should be used to calculate the number of Common Shares issued for stock awards for non-employee directors. The stock price used for the incentive stock awards for non-employee directors was slightly higher than closing share price at the time grants were made in June 2021 and slightly higher than the share price calculation in April 2021, resulting in fewer Common Shares being granted.

EXECUTIVE COMPENSATION

Overview

The Company seeks to recruit and retain qualified executives and employees that are able to positively contribute to the success of the Company for the benefit of the Company's various stakeholders, the most important of which are its shareholders, but also including the Company's customers, its employees, and the communities in which the Company operates.

OCC's executive compensation program is intended to align the financial interests of OCC's executives with the interests of our shareholders by rewarding short-term and long-term performance that meets or exceeds the goals and budgets established with the objective of increasing long-term shareholder value.

Consistent with our pay for performance philosophy, the total compensation received by our executive officers will vary based on corporate performance measured against annual and long-term performance goals. Our named executive officers' total compensation is comprised of a mix of base salary, annual cash incentive compensation, and long-term share-based incentive compensation.

Share-based compensation is an important part of executive compensation, since it closely aligns the financial interests of the executives with the interests of our shareholders. Share-based compensation is granted under the 2017 Plan and was previously granted under other stock incentive plans. Share-based incentive compensation includes primarily long-term performance-based vesting grants and has only consisted of long-term performance-based vesting grants for executives and employees since fiscal year 2017.

The stock incentive plans permit various methods of providing share-based compensation to participants. The Compensation Committee prefers that share-based compensation for executives and other employees be in the form of restricted stock awards. The Company believes that the use of restricted stock awards, rather than stock options (by way of example), tends to be less dilutive to shareholders and also may tend to result in a lower expense to the Company under current U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

When restricted stock award grants vest, participants incur a cash income tax withholding liability on non-cash taxable income (unlike stock options, by way of example). A participant can either "net vest" by surrendering a portion of the vesting Common Shares to cover his or her tax withholding liability or pay the tax withholding liability in cash to retain all of the vesting Common Shares, with the latter demonstrating an additional financial commitment by the participant.

The Company is a "smaller reporting company" as defined by the SEC, and is therefore not required to provide, and does not purport to provide, all of the disclosures required for a "Compensation Discussion and Analysis" as set forth in rules promulgated by the SEC.

Compensation Philosophy and Strategy

Compensation Committee Role

The Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors reviews and approves all compensation for the President and Chief Executive Officer (the "CEO") and other named executive officers (currently only the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO")), including base salary, annual cash incentive compensation, and long-term share-based incentive compensation. The Compensation Committee administers the Company's stock incentive plans and approves all employee equity compensation granted under the 2017 Plan and other predecessor stock incentive plans.

The Compensation Committee also reviews recommendations of the CEO regarding compensation of other members of the senior leadership team of the Company (other than the executive officers, which are currently the CEO and the CFO), and has such other duties as set forth in the charter of the Compensation Committee, approved by the Board and which can be found on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Corporate Governance".

The Compensation Committee engages a compensation consultant to assist in establishing appropriate compensation levels for executives. Typically, a compensation consultant is engaged approximately annually.

Compensation levels for executive officers are generally reviewed annually, but may be reviewed more often as deemed appropriate.

Compensation Philosophy

The Company's *Compensation Philosophy* is used by the Compensation Committee in reviewing and approving executive compensation, and also applies to other members of the Company's leadership team, as well as to other employees (where appropriate).

The Company's *Compensation Philosophy* is as follows:

OCC's *Compensation Philosophy* are ideals used in creating appropriate compensation and performance-based reward opportunities for the Company's leadership team, as well as all other employees, and consists of the following five principles:

- Provide Competitive Compensation. OCC believes that competitive compensation is an integral component of its overall business and human resource strategies. OCC's compensation plans are designed to be competitive and to promote the hiring and retention of highly qualified personnel necessary to execute OCC's strategies and achieve its objectives.
- Pay for Performance. OCC's compensation plans are designed to recognize and reward employees for both individual and group
 contributions and results relative to short-term and long-term goals and objectives.
- Focus on Long-Term Shareholder Value Creation. OCC believes that to build a truly great business, team members must focus on creating and executing strategies designed to create long-term shareholder value—in addition to achieving short-term performance. OCC's compensation plans are designed to have a meaningful portion of compensation based on the creation and execution of strategies intended to generate long-term shareholder value.
- *Create Culture of Ownership.* OCC believes that long-term share-based incentives, where appropriate, are an important component of compensation to retain key personnel and to directly align the financial interests of the team with the interests of shareholders. OCC's compensation plans are designed to provide the opportunity for leadership team members to earn a meaningful ownership interest in OCC. OCC has adopted an *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Employees*, consistent with this philosophy (see the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Corporate Governance").
- *Create Fair Compensation Plans.* The Company believes that it is important that the compensation plans are designed and administered in a consistent and fair manner to promote equal opportunities for all similarly situated employees.

Compensation Strategy

The Compensation Committee uses the Company's *Compensation Strategy* to implement the Company's five principles of OCC's *Compensation Philosophy* when reviewing and approving executive compensation. OCC also uses the *Compensation Strategy* to implement the OCC *Compensation Philosophy* in connection with compensation decisions for other members of the Company's leadership team, as well as to other employees (as appropriate).

The Company's Compensation Strategy is as follows:

OCC's Compensation Strategy is a guideline to be used to implement the five principles of OCC's Compensation Philosophy.

- OCC will periodically use third party consultants and available databases as appropriate to review general and industry-specific compensation ranges for various positions, and to review compensation practices and appropriate benefit offerings in order to provide appropriate and competitive compensation to OCC's employees.
- Generally, compensation for each position will be established within the range of compensation for similar positions in similarly situated
 companies. The Company's organization size (in terms of revenue and other financial factors as appropriate), type of operation, and complexity
 will be taken into account, and therefore similarly situated companies include companies of similar size, type of operation, and complexity
 whether or not such companies are in OCC's industry.
- As a pay-for-performance company, OCC will consider individual performance, team performance, and the performance of the Company, as
 appropriate, when making any decisions regarding changes in compensation.
- OCC will consider an individual's scope of responsibilities, and his or her knowledge and experience (including industry specific knowledge and
 experience), to the extent such knowledge and experience contributes to OCC's ability to achieve its business objectives, when making decisions
 regarding compensation.
- OCC will provide appropriate annual short-term bonus opportunities for employees, so individual employees are rewarded for the positive
 individual and group contributions to OCC's success for the benefit of the Company's stakeholders, including shareholders.
- Selective granting of share-based compensation to leadership team members and certain other employees aligning employees' financial interests with the long-term interests of OCC's shareholders.
- Generally, long-term share-based compensation will contain primarily performance-based vesting to encourage long-term performance and employee retention.
- Generally, OCC prefers that share-based compensation be in the form of restricted stock awards for employees. OCC believes restricted stock
 awards tend to be less dilutive to shareholders (compared to stock options, for example) and may tend to have less impact on the Company's
 income statement under U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (compared to stock options, for example).
- Generally, performance-based compensation (annual short-term and share-based long-term) will make up a larger percentage of total
 compensation for employees with a broader scope of responsibilities and/or the ability to significantly impact the financial and/or operational
 success of the Company.
- · Performance award opportunities will increase or decrease in unison with short- and long-term individual and corporate results.

- OCC considers all elements of compensation (base salary, annual short-term performance incentives, long-term share-based incentives and benefits) in total when determining the appropriate level of compensation.
- OCC considers the impact and fairness on OCC's entry level and front-line employees when establishing pay ranges for such positions, and when
 establishing benefits for all employees.
- OCC's leadership team, working with OCC's human resources team, is responsible for ensuring that OCC's compensation and benefit plans are administered fairly and consistently, providing equal opportunities for employees.

Say on Pay Results and Considerations

The Company provides its shareholders the opportunity to cast an annual non-binding advisory vote on executive compensation (a "say-on-pay proposal"). The Company and the Company's Compensation Committee consider the outcome of the Company's say-on-pay proposal when making future compensation decisions for the executive officers of the Company.

In connection with the Company's 2021 annual meeting of shareholders, the proposal to approve (on a non-binding advisory basis) the executive compensation of the Company's executive officers named in the Company's proxy statement dated February 26, 2021, received 4,083,948 votes in favor, or 97.5% of votes cast (including abstentions and excluding broker non-votes). Although these votes are advisory (and therefore not binding on the Company), the Company and the Compensation Committee carefully review these results each year and consider them, along with other communications from shareholders relating to our compensation practices, in making future compensation decisions for executive officers of the Company.

Criteria for Compensation Levels

OCC has always sought to attract and retain qualified executives and employees able to positively contribute to the success of the Company for the benefit of its various stakeholders, most importantly shareholders. OCC uses the five principles of OCC's *Compensation Philosophy* and the guidelines set forth in OCC's *Compensation Strategy* to accomplish this goal.

The Compensation Committee reviews and approves OCC's Compensation Philosophy and Compensation Strategy set forth above.

The Compensation Committee uses the five principles of OCC's *Compensation Philosophy* and the guidelines set forth in OCC's *Compensation Strategy*, in establishing compensation levels for the Company's executive officers (the President and Chief Executive Officer, and the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer), and when administering the Company's stock incentive plans.

The Compensation Committee in establishing compensation levels for the CEO and the CFO, and the Company in establishing compensation levels for other members of the leadership team, considers many factors, including, but not limited to: (i) the individual's abilities and performance that advance the Company's annual and long-term goals, execution of the Company's business strategies, contributions to positive financial results, and contributions to the development of the management team and other employees, (ii) performance in his or her areas of responsibility, such as design and development of strategies to create long-term shareholder value, sales and business development, product development, efficient management of operations and systems, implementation of appropriate changes and improvements to operations and systems, personnel management, financial management, and strategic decision making, (iii) experience of the individual in his or her area of expertise, and (iv) competitiveness of compensation relative to the same or a similar position at similarly situated companies in terms of size and complexity, both inside and outside of the fiber optic and copper cabling and connectivity industries.

Compensation levels for executive officers and other members of the leadership team are generally reviewed annually, but may be reviewed anytime deemed appropriate.

Methodology of Determining Executive Compensation

The Compensation Committee engages an outside compensation consultant with a nationally recognized firm to compile and analyze data and to advise the Compensation Committee regarding appropriate compensation levels for the Company's executive officers, namely, the President and Chief Executive Officer, and the Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer—typically annually and most recently in fiscal year 2021.

Prior to any engagement of the compensation consultant, the Compensation Committee and the Company determined that no conflict of interest existed between the Company and its employees and the compensation consultant and its employees. The outside consultant engaged by the Compensation Committee in fiscal year 2021 is also engaged by the Company to assist with benefits administration related to the Company's 401(k) Plan and with the annual Directors and Officers Insurance renewal.

In fiscal year 2021, the compensation consultant created a revenue-based peer group by considering similar-sized public companies, as well as considering industry and company type (e.g., manufacturing and/or technology companies). The Compensation Committee reviewed and approved the peer group. In addition to revenue, other financial factors are considered in evaluating the appropriateness of the peer group including EBITDA, net income, market capitalization, and return on equity.

The compensation consultant provided various comparison financial data regarding each company included in the recommended peer group, including revenue, EBITDA, net income, market capitalization, and return on equity, as well as statistical summary data for each measure.

The peer group contained 13 public companies in addition to OCC. The peer group used by the compensation consultant for recommendations regarding executive compensation is the same peer group used by the compensation consultant for recommendations regarding non-employee director compensation.

The compensation consultant report to the Compensation Committee for 2021 also included compensation data using published survey data, which uses databases that include both public and non-public companies, for similar-sized manufacturing companies.

The compensation consultant provided data for 2021 regarding ranges of base salary, annual short-term incentive compensation (amounts paid and target awards), and long-term equity incentive compensation, for each of the executive officers.

The compensation consultant also provided similar data and analysis regarding compensation for other members of OCC's leadership team. The CEO uses this data in establishing compensation levels for members of the senior leadership team. The Compensation Committee reviewed data and advised the CEO regarding compensation for the senior members of the leadership team (the CEO's direct reports), other than the CFO, whose compensation is set by the Compensation Committee.

The Compensation Committee generally targets executive compensation within a range approximately between the 25th and the 50th percentile of the revenue-based peer group recommended by the compensation consultant.

The Compensation Committee also considered recommendations of the compensation consultant regarding vesting periods and mix (performance-based vesting and time-based vesting) of long-term share-based compensation.

For fiscal year 2021, the Compensation Committee considered the data and recommendations provided by the compensation consultant, and decided on executive compensation levels for the 2021 year.

The CEO used a similar approach to decide on compensation levels for the 2021 year for other members of the leadership team (other than the CEO and CFO), using the published survey data and recommendations provided by the compensation consultant.

Share-based compensation to executives is issued in accordance with the *Optical Cable Corporation Amended and Restated Policy for the Timing of Equity Compensation Grants Under Stock Incentive Plans*, adopted by the Compensation Committee and approved by the Board on March 29, 2016. Generally, the Timing Policy anticipates annual long-term incentive equity grants for executives (and other employees) to occur on or about the first business day after January 15 of each year.

In accordance with the *Optical Cable Corporation Amended and Restated Policy for the Timing of Equity Compensation Grants Under Stock Incentive Plans*, the actual number of Common Shares issued to an executive (and other employees) is generally calculated by using the average closing price per share during the 20 trading dates immediately preceding the first business day after January 15, divided by the dollar value of the share-based compensation to be received. During fiscal year 2021, the Company granted long-term incentive stock awards to certain employees on September 16, 2021 under the 2017 Plan—later in fiscal year 2021—primarily given the continued financial impact and uncertainty created by the COVID-19 global pandemic. Since the price of Common Shares had increased from January 2021 to the date the grants were made in September 2021, the Compensation Committee, upon recommendation of the CEO, determined that the average closing price per share for the period from June 15, 2021 through June 22, 2021 (same as for the non-employee director awards) should be used to calculate the number of Common Shares issued for long-term incentive stock awards for employees. The stock price used for the incentive stock awards for employees was more than 7% higher than closing share price at the time grants were made in September 2021 and more than 26% higher than the share price calculation in January 2021, resulting in fewer Common Shares being granted for these incentive awards.

During fiscal years 2020 and 2019, the Company did not grant long-term incentive stock awards to employees. The decision to not grant stock awards to employees during fiscal years 2020 and 2019 (which normally would be granted in January of the fiscal year) was made by the Compensation Committee upon the recommendation of the CEO.

The Company has an *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Employees*. The policy is applicable to all employees receiving share-based compensation. The intention of this policy is to ensure members of the leadership team, and other employees receiving share-based compensation have wealth at risk in the Company's Common Shares, further aligning the interests of the employees with those of the shareholders. A copy of the *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Employees* can be found on the Company's website at *www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/* under "Corporate Governance".

Compensation of Executive Officers

Executive officer compensation is generally comprised of three components: base salary, annual short-term incentive compensation opportunity, and long-term share-based compensation pursuant to the terms of the 2017 Plan. OCC's fiscal year 2021 was November 1, 2020 to October 31, 2021.

Base Salary

Mr. Wilkin's annual base salary during fiscal year 2021 was \$455,000, an annual base salary rate effective since December 16, 2018.

Ms. Smith's annual base salary during fiscal year 2021 was \$290,000, an annual base salary rate effective since December 16, 2018.

Annual Short-term Incentive Opportunity

The Compensation Committee together with the CEO (other than for himself and the CFO), generally each year establish a Senior Leadership Team Annual Bonus Criteria (the "SLT ABC") for the members of the senior leadership team. The SLT ABC generally sets forth quantitative corporate and team goals based on consolidated sales and EBITDA, as well as other goals based on certain team members' areas of responsibility, and a return on equity target for the CEO. Payment of any compensation under the SLT ABC is subject to a minimum financial performance trigger, and achievement of certain levels of financial performance for the goals established. Compensation earned is levered up or down based on performance relative to the quantitative corporate and team goals, and qualitative goals compared to the bonus criteria.

The quantitative corporate and team goals are established by the Compensation Committee based on the annual budget approved by the Board of Directors. The Board tends to set what it considers to be stretch goals in the budget for purposes of a member of the leadership team earning his or her target annual short-term incentive compensation.

Given the continued financial impact and uncertainty created by the ongoing COVID-19 global pandemic, no SLT ABC or other bonus targets were contemplated or established for fiscal year 2021. Therefore, no short-term incentive bonus was paid to either Mr. Wilkin or Ms. Smith for fiscal year 2021.

Long-term Equity Incentive Compensation

The Compensation Committee each year considers long-term equity incentive grants under the 2017 Plan (or predecessor stock incentive plans) based on recommendations by the compensation consultant. The Compensation Committee designs share-based compensation to align the financial interests of the leadership team with the interests of the shareholders and to attract and retain key employees. Share-based compensation may be a mix of performance-based vesting and time-based vesting compensation. Share-based compensation awarded in September of fiscal year 2021 was exclusively performance-based vesting compensation, with grants being made later in fiscal year 2021 primarily given the continued financial impact and uncertainty created by the COVID-19 global pandemic.

The Compensation Committee sets a dollar amount of long-term equity incentive compensation for each executive. In accordance with the *Optical Cable Corporation Amended and Restated Policy for the Timing of Equity Compensation Grants Under Stock Incentive Plans*, the actual number of Common Shares issued to an executive is generally calculated by using the average closing price per share during the 20 trading dates immediately preceding the first business day after January 15, divided by the dollar value of the share-based compensation to be received. Since the price of Common Shares had increased from January 2021 to the date the grants were made in September 2021, the Compensation Committee, upon recommendation of the CEO, determined that the average closing price per share for the period from June 15, 2021 through June 22, 2021 (same as for the non-employee director awards) should be used to calculate the number of Common Shares issued for long-term incentive stock awards for Mr. Wilkin and Ms. Smith. The stock price used for the incentive stock awards for the executives was more than 7% higher than closing share price at the time grants were made in September 2021 and more than 26% higher than the share price calculation in January 2021, resulting in fewer Common Shares being granted for these incentive awards.

In fiscal year 2021, Mr. Wilkin was granted a restricted stock award of 72,846 Common Shares and Ms. Smith was granted a restricted stock award of 33,393 Common Shares under the 2017 Plan, with all such shares being subject to performance-based vesting over more than four years and are subject to forfeiture.

During fiscal years 2020 and 2019, the Company did not grant stock awards to employees, including named executive officers. The decision to not grant stock awards during fiscal years 2020 and 2019 (which normally would be granted in January of the fiscal year) was made by the Compensation Committee upon the recommendation of the CEO.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table sets forth information concerning compensation paid by the Company to the Chief Executive Officer and to all other named executive officers of the Company whose total salary and bonus exceeded \$100,000 for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2021.

For purposes of this table and subsequent tables, fiscal year 2021 means November 1, 2020 through October 31, 2021 and fiscal year 2020 means November 1, 2019 through October 31, 2020.

Summary Compensation Table

Name and Principal Position	Fiscal Years		Annual Salary (\$)	Annual Bonus (\$)	Restricted Share Awards (\$)(1)	All Other Compensation (\$)(2)	Total (\$)
Neil D. Wilkin, Jr. Chairman of the Board,	2021 2020	\$ \$	455,000 455,000		\$ 253,504 \$ —	1 .1 .1	
President and Chief Executive Officer							
Tracy G. Smith	2021	\$	290,000	\$ —	\$ 116,208	\$ 17,323	\$ 423,531
Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2020	\$	290,000	\$ —	\$ —	\$ 19,568	\$ 309,568

⁽¹⁾ Value of restricted share awards are calculated based on the closing share price on of the date of grant. These awards are performance-based awards subject to forfeiture and generally vesting over more than four years.

Stock Option Grants

The Company has not granted any stock options since June 2002. All unexercised option contracts issued by the Company expired in fiscal year 2012.

Outstanding Equity Awards Table at Fiscal Year End

The following table provides information concerning unvested restricted shares of the Company's Common Shares held by the named executive officers of the Company as of October 31, 2021:

	Stock Awards		
Name	Number of Shares of Stock That Have Not Vested	Market Value of Shares of Stock That Have Not Vested (1)	
Neil D. Wilkin, Jr.	100,415	\$ 387,602	
Tracy G. Smith	45,277	174,769	

⁽¹⁾ The market value of the stock awards is based on the closing market price of the Company's Common Shares as of October 31, 2021, which was \$3.86.

⁽²⁾ These amounts represent insurance premiums and medical benefits paid or accrued by the Company on behalf of the individual executive officers, the Company's paid or accrued contributions to the Company's 401(k) retirement savings plan on behalf of the individual executive officers during the fiscal year and the Company's paid or accrued contributions to the individual executive officers' health savings plans during the fiscal year.

Stock Option Exercises

All unexercised option contracts issued by the Company expired in fiscal year 2012.

Summary of Equity Compensation Plans

A summary of OCC's equity compensation plan as of October 31, 2021 follows:

	(a) Number of securities to be issued upon exercise of		(b) Weighted- average exercise	(c) Number of securities remaining available for future issuance under equity compensation plans (excluding	
	outstanding options, warrants and		price of outstanding options, warrants		
Plan Category	rights (1)		and rights	(a))	
Equity compensation plans: Second Amended & Restated 2011 Stock Incentive Plan	4,983	charoc	\$ —	_	shares
			J —		
2017 Stock Incentive Plan	100 101	shares	_		shares
Total	483,484	shares	_	2,004	shares

⁽¹⁾ Includes restricted shares that are issued and outstanding, but have not yet vested and are subject to forfeiture. The Company had no outstanding options, warrants, stock appreciation rights or other incentive awards outstanding at October 31, 2021.

The term "shares" in the table above means our Common Shares.

During fiscal year 2021, equity compensation awards for employees and non-employee directors were granted under the 2017 Plan. Non-employee director awards were granted in June 2021 and employee awards were granted in September 2021.

The 2017 Plan is used for equity compensation awards for employees, non-employee directors and consultants.

Equity Compensation Plan Information

The Company uses long-term incentive equity grants to provide appropriate share-based incentives to key employees to accomplish the Company's strategic goals and build long-term shareholder value, to strengthen the desire of such key employees to remain with the Company, and to align the personal financial interests of such key employees with those of the Company's shareholders. The Compensation Committee believes that equity awards are particularly appropriate in light of the nature of the Company's business and long-term business plans.

Long-term equity incentive grants are made pursuant to the 2017 Plan, and predecessor stock incentive plans. The Compensation Committee receives recommendations from the President and Chief Executive Officer for employees (other than the President and Chief Executive Officer and the other executive officer) eligible to receive long-term equity incentive grants. The Compensation Committee reviews the recommendations ensuring that proposed long-term equity incentive grants are consistent with accomplishing the Company's long-term objectives, and approves all long-term equity incentive grants made to employees (with the Compensation Committee both proposing and approving long-term equity incentive grants for the President and Chief Executive Officer and the other executive officer). Individual performance and Company performance are considered in awarding long-term incentive equity compensation. The Compensation Committee and the Board believe that the use of stock awards, rather than stock options (for example), tend to be less dilutive to shareholders and also may tend to result in a lower expense to the Company under current U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. No stock options have been awarded since June 2002.

As of October 31, 2021, the Company had 2,004 shares which are available for grant as long-term incentive equity grants under the 2017 Plan.

Effective March 29, 2016, the Compensation Committee of the Board of Directors approved and recommended to the Board, and the Board of Directors adopted, the *Optical Cable Corporation Amended and Restated Policy for the Timing of Equity Compensation Grants Under Stock Incentive Plans*. Generally, the Timing Policy anticipates annual equity grants for key employees to occur on or about the first business day after January 15.

During fiscal year 2021, the Company granted restricted stock awards under the 2017 Plan to certain employees on September 16, 2021. During fiscal years 2020 and 2019, the Company did not grant stock awards under the 2017 Plan to employees. The decision to not grant stock awards during fiscal years 2020 and 2019 (which normally would have been granted in January of the fiscal year) was made by the Compensation Committee upon the recommendation of the CEO.

Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for the Leadership Team

The Company has an *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Employees*. This policy is applicable to all employees receiving long-term equity incentive grants, including each of the named executive officers, certain other members of the Company's Leadership Team and certain other key employees. This policy requires each Leadership Team member holding a position of vice president or above to accumulate over a set period and retain a minimum value of Common Shares of the Company. For the President and Chief Executive Officer, the requirement is to acquire and hold common shares of Optical Cable Corporation with an aggregate fair market value of no less than five times his then current annual base salary and for the Chief Financial Officer, the requirement is to acquire and hold common shares of Optical Cable Corporation with an aggregate fair market value of no less than three times her then current annual base salary.

This policy also requires all employees receiving long-term equity incentive grants, including each of the named executive officers, other members of the Leadership Team and certain other key employees, to retain minimum percentages of Common Shares of the Company awarded to them under any stock incentive plan. While employed by the Company in the capacity of the Chief Executive Officer or the Chief Financial Officer, he or she shall retain equity in the Company equal to 75% of all equity shares granted to the Chief Executive Officer or Chief Financial Officer pursuant to any equity incentive program of the Company until the minimum equity ownership requirement has been met and maintained. After the minimum equity ownership requirement has been met and maintained, the Chief Executive Officer or the Chief Financial Officer is required to retain at least 50% of all equity shares granted them pursuant to any equity incentive program of the Company.

The intent of this policy is to ensure all employees receiving long-term equity incentive grants have wealth at risk in the Company's Common Shares, further aligning the interests of the management team and other employees receiving long-term equity incentive grants with those of the shareholders. A copy of the *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Employees* can be found on the Company's website at *www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/* under "Corporate Governance". The President and Chief Executive Officer and the Compensation Committee evaluate relative to current best practices, and may consider changing from time to time, which members of the leadership team and other employees will be eligible for future long-term incentive equity grants and be subject to the *Equity Ownership and Retention Policy for Employees*.

Employment Agreements

Neil D. Wilkin, Jr. (Chairman of the Board, President and Chief Executive Officer)

Mr. Wilkin is employed pursuant to an amended and restated employment agreement dated as of April 11, 2011, further amended on December 18, 2012 and March 14, 2014, approved by the Compensation Committee. Under the terms of this employment agreement, Mr. Wilkin is paid an annual base salary, which may be increased periodically, and an annual bonus target equal to 100% of his annual base salary, which may be increased periodically. Given the continuing financial impact of the ongoing global COVID-19 pandemic, no bonus target was contemplated for fiscal year 2021. The amount of the annual bonus target and the criteria for its award are set forth in the Company's senior leadership team annual bonus criteria. Mr. Wilkin's employment agreement also anticipates that he will participate in grants of long-term equity compensation awarded from time to time to senior executives pursuant to equity participation plans, including grants under the 2017 Plan and any successor stock incentive plans. The initial term of Mr. Wilkin's amended and restated employment agreement was until October 31, 2014, with the agreement being extended for one year on each November 1, beginning on November 1, 2012, unless the Company or Mr. Wilkin provides the other party with prior written notice of the intention to not renew and extend the agreement. As of November 1, 2021, the current term of Mr. Wilkin's amended and restated employment agreement shall end on October 31, 2024. Mr. Wilkin's employment agreement provides for severance compensation under certain circumstances, as described in the employment agreement.

Tracy G. Smith (Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer)

Ms. Smith is employed pursuant to an amended and restated employment agreement, dated as of April 11, 2011, further amended on December 18, 2012 and March 14, 2014, proposed by the President and Chief Executive Officer and approved by the Compensation Committee. Under the terms of this employment agreement, Ms. Smith is paid an annual base salary, which may be increased periodically and an annual bonus target equal to 55% of her annual base salary, which may be increased periodically. Given the continuing financial impact of the ongoing global COVID-19 pandemic, no bonus target was contemplated for fiscal year 2021. The amount of the annual bonus target and the criteria for its award are set forth in the Company's senior leadership team annual bonus criteria. Ms. Smith's employment agreement also anticipates that she will participate in grants of long-term equity compensation awarded from time to time to senior executives pursuant to equity participation plans, including grants under the 2017 Plan and any successor stock incentive plans. The initial term of Ms. Smith's amended and restated employment agreement was until October 31, 2014, with the agreement being renewed and extended for one year on each November 1, beginning on November 1, 2012, unless the Company or Ms. Smith provides the other party with prior written notice of the intention to not renew and extend the agreement. As of November 1, 2021, the current term of Ms. Smith's amended and restated employment agreement shall end on October 31, 2024. Ms. Smith's employment agreement provides for severance compensation under certain circumstances, as described in the employment agreement.

Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code

The Company is subject to Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended by the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, which became effective as of January 1, 2018. Section 162(m) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, precludes the deductibility of a named executive officer's compensation that exceeds \$1,000,000 per year. The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act modified Section 162(m) provisions, including the elimination of the "performance-based exception" that previously allowed certain performance-based compensation meeting specific requirements to qualify for full tax deductibility by the Company. As a result of the tax law changes, compensation paid to designated "covered executives", including current and former NEOs, in excess of \$1,000,000 per individual will generally not be deductible, whether or not it is performance-based. Although the Compensation Committee has historically attempted to structure executive compensation to preserve deductibility, it also reserves the right to provide compensation that may not be fully deductible in order to maintain flexibility in compensating named executive officers in a manner consistent with our compensation philosophy, as deemed appropriate. The Compensation Committee believes that shareholder interests are best served by not restricting the Compensation Committee's discretion in this regard, even though such compensation may result in non-deductible compensation expenses to the Company. The Compensation Committee may in the future authorize compensation in excess of \$1,000,000 to named executive officers that will not be deductible under Section 162(m) when it believes doing so is in the best interests of the Company and its shareholders.

REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

Messrs. Nygren, Weber and Williamson are members of the Audit Committee. Each of the members of the Audit Committee is considered independent under the listing standards of Nasdaq and under the SEC's audit committee independence standards. Mr. Williamson serves as Chairman of the Audit Committee.

The Audit Committee operates under a written charter adopted by the Company's Board of Directors. A copy of the charter is available on the Company's website at http://www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/. The charter was last amended effective September 9, 2021.

Management is responsible for the Company's internal control over financial reporting and the financial reporting process and preparing the Company's consolidated financial statements. The Company's independent registered public accounting firm, Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P., is responsible for planning and performing an independent audit of the Company's consolidated financial statements in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB), forming and expressing an opinion about whether the consolidated financial statements are presented fairly, in all material respects, in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, and the issuance of their auditors' report thereon. The Audit Committee's responsibility is to monitor and oversee these processes.

In this context, the Audit Committee has met and held discussions with management and the independent registered public accounting firm. Management represented to the Audit Committee that the Company's consolidated financial statements were prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles, and the Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed the audited consolidated financial statements with management and the independent registered public accounting firm. The independent registered public accounting firm discussed with the Audit Committee matters required to be communicated by applicable auditing standards.

These discussions included, among other things:

- the independent registered public accounting firm's judgments about the quality, not just the acceptability, of the Company's accounting principles as applied in the Company's consolidated financial statements;
- the critical accounting policies and practices used by the Company;
- any alternative treatments within U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for policies and practices related to material items that have been
 discussed with management, including ramifications of the use of such alternative disclosures and treatments and the treatment preferred by the
 independent registered public accounting firm;
- methods used to account for significant or unusual transactions;
- the effect of significant accounting policies in controversial or emerging areas for which there is a lack of authoritative guidance or consensus;
- the process used by management in formulating particularly sensitive accounting estimates and the basis for the firm's conclusions regarding the reasonableness of these estimates:
- any disagreements with management over the application of accounting principles, the basis for management's accounting estimates, and the disclosures in the consolidated financial statements;

- · any audit adjustments and any uncorrected consolidated financial statement misstatements;
- critical audit matters, if any, described in the independent registered public accounting firm's report; and
- · other material written communications between the independent registered public accounting firm and management.

The independent registered public accounting firm also communicated to the Audit Committee in writing any relationships between the independent registered public accounting firm and the Company and persons in financial reporting oversight roles at the Company and provided confirmation of their independence with respect to the Company as required under PCAOB Rules and relevant professional and regulatory standards.

The Company is required to comply with Section 404(a) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 ("Section 404(a)"). Section 404(a) requires: (i) the Company's management to state its responsibility for establishing and maintaining an adequate internal control structure and procedures for financial reporting, and (ii) the Company's management to assess at the end of each fiscal year the effectiveness of the Company's internal control structure and procedures for financial reporting.

The Company's management team engaged its independent registered public accounting firm to perform certain agreed upon procedures with respect to Section 404(a) compliance. Specifically, the independent registered public accounting firm performed testing of the effectiveness of certain key aspects of the Company's internal control structure and procedures for financial reporting. The Company's management team completed its required assessment of the Company's internal control structure and procedures for financial reporting as of October 31, 2021. The Audit Committee has been involved in the appropriate oversight of management's Section 404(a) compliance program.

Based on the Audit Committee's discussion with management and the independent registered public accounting firm and the Audit Committee's review of the representation of management regarding the audited consolidated financial statements and of the report of the independent registered public accounting firm, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board of Directors, and the Board has approved, that the audited consolidated financial statements be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2021, for filing with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Respectfully submitted,

John B. Williamson, III, Chairman of the Audit Committee

John A. Nygren, Member of the Audit Committee

Craig H. Weber, Member of the Audit Committee

INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

Principal Accounting Fees

The following table sets forth the amount of fees billed or expected to be billed for services rendered by Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P., the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, for the fiscal years ended October 31, 2021 and 2020:

	 2021 Amount		2020 Amount	
Audit fees (1)	\$ 199,200	\$	189,088	
Tax fees (2)	27,278		18,175	
All other fees (3)	21,756		16,800	
Total fees	\$ 248,234	\$	224,063	

⁽¹⁾ Audit fees include annual financial statement audit and limited quarterly review services in 2021 and 2020.

Audit Committee Pre-Approval of Audit and Permissible Non-audit Services of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

As stated in the Audit Committee charter, the Audit Committee must pre-approve all audit and permitted non-audit services provided by the Company's independent registered public accounting firm. During fiscal year 2021, the Audit Committee pre-approved all of the services provided by Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. The Audit Committee has considered the provisions of all non-audit services by Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P. and has determined that the services are compatible with maintaining Brown, Edwards & Company, L.L.P.'s independence.

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED TRANSACTIONS

During the year ended October 31, 2021, the Company incurred fees associated with consulting services provided by Mr. Holland, a member of the Company's Board of Directors, totaling \$10,665 for various engineering projects. Additionally, during the fiscal year ended October 31, 2021, the Company sold certain items to Mr. Frazier, a member of the Company's Board of Directors, at fair market value and in arms-length transactions, in exchange for \$1,450.

⁽²⁾ Tax fees include income tax provision review, federal tax return review and tax advice services in 2021. Tax fees include income tax provision review and tax return review in 2020.

⁽³⁾ All other fees include benefit plan audit, limited internal control test work and consulting services in 2021. All other fees include benefit plan audit and limited internal control test work in 2020.

OTHER MATTERS

The Board of Directors knows of no other business to be acted upon at the annual meeting or properly before the meeting other than those matters referred to in this proxy statement. If any other matters properly come before the annual meeting, it is the intention of the persons named in the enclosed proxy to vote the shares they represent in accordance with their best judgment.

ENVIRONMENTAL, SOCIAL AND GOVERNANCE MATTERS

The Board of Directors, its committees and the Company's management recognize the importance of environmental, social and governance ("ESG") matters and how they impact our stakeholders. We believe appropriately responding to ESG issues is an important component of corporate social responsibility and comprehensive fiscal management. In light of the continued importance surrounding ESG matters, the Company establishes programs, practices and policies to maximize the benefit to the Company, and our shareholders, employees and the communities we impact. We believe that strong ESG programs and practices are important for attracting the best talent, executing on our strategies, maintaining a robust supplier and channel partner base, and innovating to meet our consumers' evolving expectations.

The Board and its committees review and discuss with management matters related to human capital management, including the Company's commitment to inclusion and diversity, employee engagement, compensation and benefits, and business conduct and compliance. During fiscal year 2021, the Board and its committees reviewed and discussed with management the impact of COVID-19 on the Company's employees, supply chain, and business, and management's strategies and initiatives to respond to, and mitigate, adverse impacts, including enhanced health and safety measures for the Company's workforce.

We are committed to conducting operations and activities in a manner that provides and maintains safe and healthy working conditions, protects the environment, and conserves natural resources. In meeting this commitment, it is our policy that no employee shall engage in any conduct that violates any environmental, health or safety law or is otherwise inconsistent with the health and safety needs of our employees and the environmental needs of our communities. We are also committed to the continual improvement of our environmental management systems, our environmental, health and safety programs, and to the prevention of pollution.

Specifically, during this period, we have prioritized employees' health and well-being throughout the COVID-19 pandemic; fostered a company culture that upholds the values of diversity, equity and inclusion; and given back to local communities. The Company is committed to continuing its ESG commitment.

NOMINATIONS AND PROPOSALS BY SHAREHOLDERS FOR 2023 ANNUAL MEETING

The Board does not currently prescribe any minimum qualifications for director candidates. Consistent with the criteria for the selection of directors approved by the Board, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will take into account the Company's current needs and the qualities needed for Board service, including experience and achievement in business, finance, technology or other areas relevant to the Company's activities; reputation, ethical character and maturity of judgment; diversity of viewpoints, backgrounds and experiences; absence of conflicts of interest that might impede the proper performance of the responsibilities of a director; independence under SEC and NASDAQ rules; service on other boards of directors; sufficient time to devote to Board matters; ability to work effectively and collegially with other Board members; and diversity. In considering the diversity of candidates, the Committee considers an individual's background, professional experience, education and skill, race, ethnicity, gender, age and/or national origin. In the case of incumbent directors whose terms of office are set to expire, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will review such directors' overall service to the Company during their term, including the number of meetings attended, level of participation, quality of performance and any transactions of such directors with the Company during their term. For those potential new director candidates who appear upon first consideration to meet the Board's selection criteria, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will conduct appropriate inquiries into their background and qualifications and, depending on the result of such inquiries, arrange for in-person meetings with the potential candidates.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee may use multiple sources for identifying director candidates, including its own contacts and referrals from other directors, members of management, and the Company's advisers.

The Committee will also consider director candidates recommended by shareholders and will evaluate such director candidates in the same manner in which it evaluates candidates recommended by other sources. In making recommendations for director nominees for the annual meeting of shareholders, the Company's bylaws, and in certain cases U.S. securities laws and the rules and regulations thereunder, including Rule 14a-8, prescribe the procedures that a shareholder must follow to nominate directors for election at an annual meeting or to bring other business before an annual meeting and if desired, to have such proposals included in the Company's proxy statement. The Chairman of the annual meeting of shareholders of the Company may refuse to acknowledge the nomination of any person as a director or any other proposal by a shareholder not made in compliance with these procedures. In addition, no proposal will be included in any proxy statement of the Company unless the shareholder submitting a proposal to be included in the proxy statement follows the procedures outlined below. A copy of the bylaws may be obtained without charge, upon written request to Ms. Tracy G. Smith, Corporate Secretary, Optical Cable Corporation, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24019.

Proposals for Inclusion in the Company's Proxy Statement

We engage with shareholders and other stakeholders throughout the year to learn their perspectives on certain significant issues. This engagement helps us better understand shareholder priorities and perspectives, gives us an opportunity to elaborate upon our initiatives and practices, and fosters constructive dialogue. We take feedback and insights from our engagement with shareholders and other stakeholders into consideration as we review and evolve our practices and disclosures, and further share them with our Board as appropriate.

Shareholder proposals to be included in the proxy statement for the Company's annual meeting of shareholders in 2023 must be received by Ms. Tracy G. Smith, Corporate Secretary, Optical Cable Corporation, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24019. Pursuant to Rule 14a-8 under the Securities Exchange Act, a shareholder must submit the proposal not less than 120 calendar days before the one year anniversary of the date on which the previous year's annual meeting proxy statement was first sent or given to shareholders.

Nominations and Proposals not Included in the Company's Proxy Statement but Intended to be Brought Before the Company's Annual Meeting

Shareholder proposals not included in the proxy statement for the Company's annual meeting of shareholders in 2023 must be received by Ms. Tracy G. Smith, Corporate Secretary, Optical Cable Corporation, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24019. Pursuant to the Company's bylaws, shareholder proposals to be presented at the Company's 2023 annual meeting of shareholders must be received not less than 120 days nor more than 150 days before the date of the anniversary of the immediately preceding annual meeting of shareholders; provided, however, that if the date of the annual meeting is more than 30 days before or more than 60 days after such anniversary date, notice by the shareholder to be timely must be so delivered, or mailed and received, not later than the 120th day prior to such annual meeting or, if later, the 10th day following the day on which public disclosure of the date of such annual meeting was first made.

ANNUAL REPORT

A copy of the Company's annual report for the fiscal year ended October 31, 2021, including the financial statements and notes thereto, is being mailed to the shareholders of record along with this proxy statement and is also available on the Company's website at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Proxy Materials". The annual report is not incorporated by reference in this proxy statement and is not considered to be part of the proxy material.

FURTHER INFORMATION

The Company will provide without charge to each person from whom a proxy is solicited by the Board of Directors, upon the written request of any such person, a copy of the Company's annual report on Form 10-K, including the financial statements and notes thereto, required to be filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission pursuant to the Exchange Act for the Company's fiscal year ended October 31, 2021. These materials are available on-line at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Proxy Materials". You may also call the Company toll free at 1-800-622-7711, e-mail the Company at investorrelations@occfiber.com or write to the Company at 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24019, attention Ms. Tracy G. Smith, Corporate Secretary, to receive a free copy of the proxy materials. Additionally, the Company's SEC filings are available to the public on the SEC Internet site (www.sec.gov).

Upon request, the Company will also furnish any other exhibit of the annual report on Form 10-K upon advance payment of reasonable out-of-pocket expenses of the Company related to the Company's furnishing of such exhibit. Requests for copies of any exhibit should be directed to the Company at its principal executive offices, 5290 Concourse Drive, Roanoke, Virginia 24019, attention Ms. Tracy G. Smith, Corporate Secretary.

By Order of the Board of Directors

Tracy G. Smith Corporate Secretary

Date: February 28, 2022

OPTICAL CABLE CORPORATION

Proxy Solicited on Behalf of the Board of Directors of Optical Cable Corporation for the Annual Meeting of Shareholders to be Held March 29, 2022

NOTICE OF INTERNET AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIAL AND VOTING:

The Notice of Meeting, proxy statement and proxy card are available at www.occfiber.com/investor-relations/ under "Proxy Materials".

You may vote by one of the following methods:

- (1) completing, signing and returning promptly the enclosed proxy in the envelope provided;
- (2) going online to http://www.proxyvote.com, as appropriate, and following the online instructions; or
- (3) in person if you so desire even if you have previously sent in your proxy or voted online.

The method by which you vote last will be the vote the Company counts.

If you intend to vote by using this proxy card, please sign, date and mail your proxy card in the envelope provided as soon as possible.

The undersigned appoints Neil D. Wilkin, Jr. and Tracy G. Smith, or either of them, with full power of substitution, to attend the annual meeting of shareholders of Optical Cable Corporation (the "Company") on March 29, 2022, and at any adjournments thereof, and to vote all shares which the undersigned would be entitled to vote if personally present upon the following matters set forth in the Notice of Annual Meeting and proxy statement.

1.	Electio	on of Directors FOR the FIVE nominees listed below (except as marked to the contrary below)		С]	WITHHOLD AUTHORI' listed below	TY to Vote for the FIVE nominees
		Nominees: Neil D. Wilkin, Jr.; Randall H.	Frazier	; John M. Holland; Jo	hn A.	Nygren; and Craig H. Webe	er.
		(INSTRUCTION: To withhold authority	for any	individual nominee, w	rite t	hat nominee's name in the s	pace provided below)
2.	resei	pprove the First Amendment (the "First An ve an additional 350,000 new Common Sh 2017 Plan.					
		FOR this proposal		AGAINST this prop	osal		ABSTAIN
3.		atify the appointment of Brown, Edwards 8 2022.	k Comp	any, L.L.P. as the inde	pend	ent registered public account	ting firm for the Company for fiscal
		FOR this proposal		AGAINST this prop	osal		ABSTAIN
4.	Non	-binding advisory vote to approve named e	xecutiv	e officer compensation	1.		
		FOR this proposal		AGAINST this prop	osal		ABSTAIN

5. In their discretion, upon such other business as may properly come before the meeting and any adjournments thereof.

PLEASE DATE, SIGN AND RETURN PROXY PROMPTLY.

Receipt of Notice of Annual Meeting and Proxy Statement is hereby acknowledged.

Shareholder's Signature

Joint Holder's Signature (if applicable)
Date:_____

When properly executed, this proxy will be voted in the manner directed herein. If no direction is made, this proxy will be voted FOR the election of the nominees of the Board of Directors in the election of Directors, FOR proposal 2 above, FOR proposal 3 above, FOR proposal 4 above, and in accordance with the judgment of the person(s) voting the proxy upon such other matters properly coming before the meeting and any adjournments thereof. Please sign exactly as name(s) appear above.